

Review

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

NeuroToxicology



Developmental neurotoxicity testing *in vitro*: Models for assessing chemical effects on neurite outgrowth

Nicholas M. Radio, William R. Mundy*

Neurotoxicology Division, National Health and Environmental Effects Research Laboratory, Office of Research and Development, U.S. Environmental Protections Agency (USEPA), B105-06 Research Triangle Park, NC 27711, USA

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 18 December 2007 Accepted 20 February 2008 Available online 4 March 2008

Keywords: Cell culture In vitro models Developmental neurotoxicity Neurite outgrowth Chemical screening

ABSTRACT

In vitro models may be useful for the rapid toxicological screening of large numbers of chemicals for their potential to produce toxicity. Such screening could facilitate prioritization of resources needed for in vivo toxicity testing towards those chemicals most likely to result in adverse health effects. Cell cultures derived from nervous system tissue have proven to be powerful tools for elucidating cellular and molecular mechanisms of nervous system development and function, and have been used to understand the mechanism of action of neurotoxic chemicals. Recently, it has been suggested that in vitro models could be used to screen for chemical effects on critical cellular events of neurodevelopment, including differentiation and neurite growth. This review examines the use of neuronal cell cultures as an in vitro model of neurite outgrowth. Examples of the cell culture systems that are commonly used to examine the effects of chemicals on neurite outgrowth are provided, along with a description of the methods used to quantify this neurodevelopmental process in vitro. Issues relating to the relevance of the methods and models currently used to assess neurite outgrowth are discussed in the context of hazard identification and chemical screening. To demonstrate the utility of in vitro models of neurite outgrowth for the evaluation of large numbers of chemicals, efforts should be made to: (1) develop a set of reference chemicals that can be used as positive and negative controls for comparing neurite outgrowth between model systems, (2) focus on cell cultures of human origin, with emphasis on the emerging area of neural progenitor cells, and (3) use high-throughput methods to quantify endpoints of neurite outgrowth. Published by Elsevier Inc.

Contents

| 1. | Introduction | 362 | |
|--------------------------------|---|-----|--|
| 2. | Methods for assessment of neurite outgrowth | 363 | |
| | 2.1. Semi-quantitative | 363 | |
| | 2.2. Quantitative | 364 | |
| | 2.3. Biochemical | 365 | |
| 3. Models of neurite outgrowth | | | |
| | 3.1. Cell lines | 366 | |
| | 3.2. Primary cultures | 369 | |
| | 3.3. Chemical effects between neuronal cell lines and primary neuronal cultures | 370 | |
| | 3.4. Neural stem cells | 371 | |
| 4. | Conclusions | 371 | |
| | Acknowledgements | 372 | |
| | References | 372 | |
| | | | |

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 919 541 7729; fax: +1 919 541 0700. *E-mail address*: mundy.william@epa.gov (W.R. Mundy).

0161-813X/\$ - see front matter. Published by Elsevier Inc. doi:10.1016/j.neuro.2008.02.011

1. Introduction

To control the risk of chemical effects on human health, recent legislation in both the United States and Europe (including the European Union and OECD Member Countries) prescribes increased testing of chemicals and chemical products to predict their potential hazards (Hengstler et al., 2006; Kimmel and Makris, 2001). Traditional paradigms for hazard identification and risk assessment are based on toxicity tests using *in vivo* animal models. These tests are designed to generate data relevant to specific adverse outcomes (e.g., cancer, reproductive toxicity, and neurotoxicity) or to known mechanisms of action (receptor interactions, enzyme inhibition, induction of metabolism, etc.). Traditional animal-based paradigms are impractical for screening, however, due to the resource requirements associated with testing large numbers of chemicals. New toxicity testing paradigms are being developed that make use of emerging screening technologies (Bhogal et al., 2005; Dix et al., 2007; NRC, 2007). These new paradigms integrate high-throughput in silico and in vitro procedures to screen large numbers of chemicals for toxicity. Results of these screening assays would be used to prioritize resources to those chemicals most likely to result in adverse health effects. Ultimately, new testing paradigms based on computational models and in vitro assays have the potential to eliminate the need for traditional animal tests (NRC, 2007).

The USEPA Developmental Neurotoxicity guideline for identification of chemicals that may pose a hazard to the developing nervous system is one example of a resource-intensive traditional toxicity test. This protocol recommends testing for neurobehavioral deficits and neuropathologic changes in rats after in utero and lactation exposure, and requires a substantial number of animals and time to complete (EPA, 1998). In order to facilitate the testing of large numbers of chemicals for their potential to result in developmental neurotoxicity (DNT), alternative methods for testing have been proposed including the use of in vitro cell culture systems and alternative species (Coecke et al., 2007; Lein et al., 2005, 2007). In vitro models can recapitulate the discrete cellular events of neurodevelopment (Cowan et al., 1997) and have been used to elucidate the molecular mechanisms underlying developmental processes, including neurite outgrowth (Craig and Banker, 1994). There are also numerous publications describing the effects of environmental and toxic chemicals on neurite outgrowth using in vitro models. Much of this work, however, focuses on the effect of individual chemicals and does not address the use of in vitro models for the purposes of screening large numbers of chemicals. This review is intended to provide an overview of the existing in vitro methods used to study chemical effects on neurite outgrowth. Methods for quantification of neurite outgrowth will be described, along with the neuronal culture systems that are commonly used as in vitro models. Examples of chemical effects on neurite outgrowth are provided in order to highlight the benefits and limitations of different model systems in the context of chemical screening and hazard identification.

In vitro cell preparations from nervous system tissue have been in use for many years, providing an important tool for the study of nervous system function at the molecular and cellular level. The use of cell culture models for assessing the neurotoxicity of chemicals has been reviewed (Costa, 1998; Gad, 2000; Harry et al., 1998; Tiffany-Castiglioni, 2004). In vitro cell culture systems are routinely used to test hypotheses regarding the mechanism of action of neurotoxic chemicals, and for identifying the molecular and cellular changes that are part of a critical pathway leading to neurotoxicity. More recently *in vitro* cell culture systems have been proposed for use in screening assays for chemical effects on specific neuronal or glial functions (Harry and Tiffany-Castiglioni, 2005). There are limits on their ability to model in vivo neurotoxicity, including diminished metabolic capability and the loss of interaction between cells (e.g., between pre- and post-synaptic neurons, between neurons and glia, between neural and nonneural cells). This may be particularly troublesome in applying cell culture techniques to the study of developmental neurotoxicity. Normal development of the nervous system is a dynamic process requiring the coordinated expression of molecular and cellular events in a time- and region-dependent manner (Rodier, 1994: Rice and Barone, 2000), and this coordination is largely lost in isolated preparations. However, the fundamental processes underlying nervous system development can be examined at the cellular level. Key cellular processes critical to normal brain development include proliferation, differentiation of precursor cells into neurons or glia, migration, elaboration of axons and dendrites, synapse formation, myelination, and programmed cell death (Cowan et al., 1997). The use of in vitro cell culture models to study developmental neurotoxicity is based on the premise that although neurotoxicants may act on a multitude of molecular targets, the final outcome will be reflected in alterations in one or more of these critical developmental events (Lein et al., 2005). Although there are limitations to all cell culture models as described above, at the cellular level neurons and glia in culture are remarkably similar to those in vivo. Many of the neurodevelopmental processes that occur in vivo, including cell differentiation, neurite outgrowth, and synaptogenesis, can be observed using in vitro neuronal systems, and a variety of in vitro preparations have been successfully developed and employed to study specific aspects of neuronal development and nervous system function (Boulton et al., 1999; Cestelli et al., 1992; Fedoroff and Richardson, 1997). Thus, cell cultures can provide simplified model systems to assess chemical effects on discrete neurodevelopmental endpoints using a battery of *in vitro* tests. The use of a cell-based system that focuses on developmental endpoints rather than biochemical or molecular endpoints will facilitate the screening of large numbers of chemicals for which there may be little available data on mechanism of action. Chemicals that affect one or more of these developmental processes in vitro would be flagged and recommended for further testing. Priority could be given to chemicals with high potency and effects in vitro that were selective for neurodevelopmental processes (compared to more general measures of cell health such as cell metabolism and viability).

Of all the methods used to evaluate the effects of chemicals on neurodevelopment *in vitro*, measurement of process outgrowth has received the most attention. This is not surprising since axonal and dendritic processes are a defining characteristic of neuronal morphology, and critical determinants of neuronal connectivity. In addition, neurite outgrowth can be assessed using a variety of methods including some that do not require sophisticated hardware or software. The term "neurite" refers collectively to axons and dendrites extended by primary cells growing in culture, or processes extended by neuronal cell lines, which are neither definitive axons, nor dendrites (Carmeliet, 2003). Because the extension of axonal and dendritic processes is a hallmark of differentiated cells, *in vitro* models of neurite outgrowth are also used to assess chemical effects on differentiation.

Neurite outgrowth is a process that occurs as a consequence of both the differentiation of precursor cells to a terminal neuronal phenotype and the initiation and development of broad, sheet-like extensions (lamellipodia) which subsequently condense into short processes (Craig and Banker, 1994). As the cells mature the processes will increase in length and complexity, and for some *in vitro* models including primary cell cultures, neurons will become polarized by developing a single long axon and several shorter dendrites (Fig. 1A). This has been described in detail by Dotti et al.



Fig. 1. Early events in neurite outgrowth. (A) Diagram of early events in neurite outgrowth illustrating a cell body with lamellipodia, the development of minor processes (tipped with a growth cone), and transformation of the processes into an axon and dendrites. (B) Hoffman modulation contrast photomicrographs of neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells 2, 48, and 72 h after treatment with 100 ng/ml nerve growth factor (NGF) to induce differentiation.

(1988) for hippocampal cells grown in culture. After plating, hippocampal neurons extend lamellipodia which develop into several short neurites. As the cells mature, one of the immature neurites grows rapidly in length and acquires axonal characteristics. Several days after formation of the axon, the remaining neurites elongate more slowly and become dendrites. Other models such as the widely used PC12 cell line exhibit extensive neurite outgrowth upon differentiation, but these neurites do not give rise to definitive axons or dendrites (Fig. 1B). Methods for culturing primary neurons and neuronal cell lines have been reviewed (Cohen and Wilkin, 1995; Fedoroff and Richardson, 1997). The extension of neurites in vitro is influenced by a number of factors (see below) including the surface coating on which the cells are grown. Substances commonly used to coat the surface of the plastic or glass culture vessel that enhance both cell adhesion and neurite growth include poly-lysine, laminin, and collagen (Edgar, 1985; Walsh et al., 2005). More recently, nanofiber surfaces have been developed to mimic the structural components of the extracellular matrix (Schindler et al., 2005) that promote neurite extension.

Initiation and elongation of neurites is controlled by both intrinsic and extrinsic factors, which ultimately regulate the assembly of cytoskeletal elements such as actin and tubulin into filaments and microtubules that determine the shape and length of the neurites (Raine, 1994). The intrinsic growth state of the neuron, defined as a phenotype expressed independent of the cell environment, appears to depend on transcriptional programming that "primes" the cell for growth by regulating the expression of many intracellular signaling pathways (Goldberg, 2004). Axon and dendrite growth is then supported by a set of extracellular cues. These extrinsic signals include trophic factors, extracellular matrix molecules, and activity-dependent depolarization (Arevalo and Chao, 2005; Kapfhammer and Schwab, 1992; Neely and Nicholls, 1995). Recent data suggests that these extracellular cues activate signaling cascades which converge on glycogen synthase kinase-3^β (Yoshimura et al., 2006). The complex nature of the regulation of neurite outgrowth provides a wide range of potential targets for chemical perturbation of this process. Interference with gene expression, membrane receptors and ion channels or intracellular signaling can all result in altered neurite initiation and growth (Audesirk and Audesirk, 1998). Because of the many potential

molecular targets, the use of a cell-based assay may be more suitable for hazard identification and screening for chemical-induced changes in neurite outgrowth when the site (or sites) of action are unknown.

2. Methods for assessment of neurite outgrowth

2.1. Semi-quantitative

A number of methods are used for assessing neurite outgrowth that can be considered semi-quantitative in the sense that they do not result in a calibrated measure of neurite length. Rather, the presence and/or length of processes emanating from a cell are scored or ranked based on predetermined criteria. Observations can be made directly from the microscope or from photomicrographs. These methods have the advantage of being rapid and simple to perform, do not require sophisticated equipment for imaging, or expensive software for analysis. Semi-quantitative methods can be subjective, however, with a risk of scoring bias. In many cases observations can be made on living cells, negating the need for fixation or staining. One of the simplest and most common endpoint assessed is the number of cells exhibiting neurites. In this case the presence or absence of a process of a predetermined length is scored for each cell. The length of a process that qualifies as a neurite is most often defined as being equal to or greater than one to two times the diameter of the cell body (Das et al., 2004; Morooka and Nishida, 1998; Nandi et al., 2006). Both the percentage of cells exhibiting neurites and the number of neurites per cell can be reported. Because the presence of a neurite is often used as a defining characteristic of differentiation, the data may be reported as percent differentiation. A variation of this method, which has been used with explanted cultures of peripheral ganglia, is to score the density of neurite outgrowth (Soderstrom and Ebendal, 1995) or the number of neurites crossing an annulus of a certain diameter (Bilsland et al., 1999; Blackman et al., 1993). Chemical effects on the morphology of primary neuronal cultures have also been scored based on developmental stage (Heidemann et al., 2001). In this study cells were determined by the observer to be either stage 1 (minimal change in the cell margin), stage 2 (two or more minor processes), or stage 3 (at least one process undergoing elongation and identified as an axon) as described by Dotti et al. (1988) for hippocampal cultures.

2.2. Quantitative

Quantitative assessment of neurite outgrowth refers to those methods which provide, at a minimum, a calibrated measure for some aspect of neurite length (e.g., length of the longest neurite, total neurite length, average neurite length, and length of segments). In many cases a more complete assessment of neurite growth may be obtained including quantification of the number of neurites, the number of branch points per neurite, and measures of the complexity of neurite outgrowth. Quantitative morphometric analysis of neurite outgrowth is time-consuming and creates greater demands upon the observer compared to semi-quantitative analysis. Thus, it is almost always performed using microscopic imaging systems. As discussed below, a number of different tools have been developed, including semi-automated and fully automated image analysis programs, to facilitate data acquisition. Regardless of the tools employed to obtain measurements, images are associated with a calibration which provides a scale to relate length on the image (e.g., in pixels on a digital image) to length of the original object (e.g., in microns for neurite length). In order to obtain an accurate assessment of the morphology for individual neurons, cultures are generally grown under conditions which result in a cell density with minimal overlap of processes.

Fig. 2 provides an example of some of the morphologic features used to quantify neurite outgrowth. Length of the longest neurite is a common measure since it is relatively easy to delineate from photomicrographs. It has been assessed in both cell lines (Das et al., 2004) and in primary cultures (Bearer et al., 1999; Dey et al., 2006). In primary cultures, the longest neurite is sometimes designated as the axon, while the remaining neurites are by default designated as dendrites (Kern and Audesirk, 1995). Determining the total neurite length (sum of the lengths of all neurites emanating from a cell) requires considerably more effort and is often obtained using automated analyses. Total neurite length has been assessed in cell lines (Das and Barone, 1999) and primary cultures (Rosso et al., 2000; Vutskits et al., 2006). Neurite length may be reported



Fig. 2. Quantitative assessment of neurite outgrowth. The schematic illustrates several aspects of neuronal morphology that can be used to quantify neurite outgrowth. Identification of the nucleus (light blue) and or cell body (green) is often used as the basis for measurement. Primary neurites (red) are processes originating directly from the cell body and are labeled 1 through 5. The longest neurite is labeled as number 1. Secondary neurites (blue) originate from primary neurites. Branch points (yellow) indicate branching of primary or secondary neurites and can be a measure of the complexity of process outgrowth. Total neurite length is the sum of the lengths of all primary (red) and secondary (blue) neurites.

separately for axons and dendrites. Differential assessment of total axonal and dendritic outgrowth can be obtained based on immunostaining for selective markers (Howard et al., 2005; Yanni and Lindsley, 2000). Data can also be reported as mean neurite (or axon and dendrite) length based on the number of processes per cell (Ferguson and Audesirk, 1995). Further, more detailed analysis of neuronal morphology can be performed in order to obtain a measure of the degree of complexity of process outgrowth. Neurites can be classified as primary (originating from the cell body) or as branches (originating from a primary neurite) and the number of primary neurites and branches determined (Dey et al., 2006). This approach was used by Vutskits et al. (2006) to demonstrate the effects of ketamine on dendrite growth in primary neurons. Ketamine decreased both total dendrite length and number of branches, suggesting a decrease in the complexity of the dendritic arbor. Similarly, a decrease in the number of branches indicated that organophosphates affected the complexity of neurite outgrowth in the PC12 cell line (Das and Barone, 1999).

Measurements can be performed on images obtained from live cultures or cultures that have been fixed and stained. Imaging of live cultures using phase contrast or interference contrast optics can be performed without staining or manipulating the cells, thereby decreasing time and costs associated with fixation. In addition, changes in neurite outgrowth can be observed over time in the same culture. For example, Das et al. (2004) obtained multiple phase contrast images of the same PC12 cell culture over a 7-day period to quantify nerve growth factor (NGF) stimulated increases in neurite outgrowth. For some analysis software, however, images from phase or interference contrast microscopy may not provide sufficient contrast between background and neurites for analysis. Thus, cells are often fixed and processed using a variety of staining procedures (De Mey, 1983; Isaacs et al., 1998; Jockusch et al., 1979; Okazaki et al., 2003). Cell staining can help to delineate the neurites from the background and from other nonneurite containing cells in the culture that may interfere with analysis of the image. Fixed cells can also be processed using immunocytochemical techniques which selectively label different aspects of neuronal morphology, including axons and dendrites. This is useful in light of evidence that chemicals can have differential effects on the outgrowth of axons and dendrites. For example, based on immunocytochemical labeling of primary neurons, Howard et al. (2005) demonstrated that chlorpyrifos inhibited growth in processes identified as axons but enhanced growth in processes identified as dendrites. Disadvantages of fixation and labeling include increased reagent costs and processing time, and potential loss of cells due to the fixation and multiple wash steps associated with these procedures.

The advent of digital photography and computer-based image processing has greatly facilitated morphometric analysis of neurite growth. Many studies, however, report data derived from the labor-intensive process of manual tracing. A typical procedure includes: (1) observation and selection of a field of cells under phase contrast, bright field or fluorescent microscopy, (2) image capture with a digital camera, (3) image processing to enhance contrast, and (4) manual tracing of processes using image analysis software. Recent examples using this type of procedure include analysis of neurite outgrowth in neuroblastoma cells (Hong et al., 2003) and dendritic arborization in primary neurons (Vutskits et al., 2006). Although labor-intensive and time-consuming, the ability of a human observer to accurately discriminate a neurite from background artifacts makes manual tracing the gold standard by which automated methods are judged. A number of semiautomated techniques are now available which can provide assessments of neurite outgrowth with accuracy similar to that of manual tracing (Barone et al., 2003; Kawa et al., 1998; Meijering et al., 2004; Sakai et al., 2000; Xiong et al., 2006). These semiautomated procedures still require manual image capture and interaction of the user with the image analysis software, but increase the throughput by automating the quantification of neurite outgrowth for each cell in the image.

In order to facilitate rapid assessment of neurite outgrowth, highcontent screening (HCS) systems have been developed with automation of both image capture and image analysis (Smith and Eisenstein, 2005). These fully automated systems are designed to monitor phenotypic indicators in individual cells grown on multiwell plates, provide the hardware for image capture, and the software for image analysis. A number of such systems are now available for the assessment of chemical effects on neurite outgrowth (Hu et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2007; Price et al., 2006; Ramm et al., 2003; Simpson et al., 2001). HCS systems include automated stage movement for positioning, autofocusing and exposure adjustment for image capture, and software for image storage, image analysis, and data presentation. Cells are typically grown in 96- or 384-well plates, fixed and labeled with an antibody staining the cell body and neurites (e.g., β-tubulin), and counterstained with a nuclear dye (e.g., Hoechst). In order to facilitate the automated acquisition and analysis of digital images, the conditions for culture (e.g., cell density) and cell labeling methods (e.g., antibody detection of cells with minimal background) are optimized for the cell model being used. Under the appropriate conditions, data from hundreds of cells per well can be obtained from 96-well in under an hour. Data on various parameters of neurite outgrowth (e.g., total neurite length and neurite count, branching) can be presented on a per cell basis or averaged over the entire well. An example of the images captured by an HCS system and the identification of neurites using image analysis software is presented in Fig. 3(A-C). Typical data obtained from a PC12 cell clone (NS-1 cells) in the absence and presence of NGF to induce differentiation are also presented (Fig. 3D-F). The data represents analysis of individual cell data from over 200 cells from a single well. Under optimal conditions, neurite outgrowth data obtained using a fully automated system is comparable to data obtained using manual methods (Ramm et al., 2003), although the throughput can be orders of magnitude greater. For example, manual assessment of neurite length on 200 cells (including image acquisition and image analysis) would take approximately 10 h of time for an individual investigator. This can be compared to only minutes required to obtain data for the multiple endpoints shown in Fig. 3.

It is clear that *in vivo*, even subtle alterations in process outgrowth can result in significant CNS dysfunction (Webb et al., 2001). In order to model subtle effects of chemicals in vitro, the more detailed analysis of neurite complexity described above may be required. There have not been systematic studies, however, to evaluate the sensitivity of the various measures of neurite outgrowth to chemical perturbation. The decision as to what measures to evaluate is often made on the basis of the methods available to the laboratory (e.g., manual vs. automated) or on the basis of a hypothesis regarding the mechanism of chemical effect (e.g., alteration in neurite length vs. neurite branching). The increased use of semi- and fully automated systems will facilitate assessment of multiple endpoints simultaneously. Comparison of chemical effects on multiple measures of neurite outgrowth in the same cell should be performed in order to determine which endpoints are most sensitive and appropriate for chemical screening.

2.3. Biochemical

Neurite outgrowth has also been quantified using a variety of biochemical markers. These biomarkers correlate with both differentiation and increases in neurite length (Barone et al., 2003). Biochemical procedures including immunoblotting, ELISA, and proteomic techniques may be useful in higher throughput screening. As described below, changes in biochemical markers coincident with chemical-induced effects on neurite morphology



Fig. 3. High-content screening for neurite outgrowth. PC12 cells were grown in 96-well plates and treated with NGF (100 ng/ml) for 96 h. Images were automatically captured and analyzed using the CellomicsTM ArrayScan VTi^{*}. (A) Nuclei are labeled blue on the basis of staining with Hoescht 33258 and are used to identify valid cells. (B) Cell bodies and processes are labeled green using anti- β III tubulin primary antibody and Alexa 488-conjugated secondary antibody. (C) The image analysis algorithm identifies the cell body and measures a number of parameters including cell body size, neurite number, length, and branch points for each identified cell (D–F). Data from automated analysis of a single well of PC12 cells in the absence (open bars, *n* = 251 cells) and presence (closed bars, *n* = 205 cells) of NGF. Quantitative assessment of PC12 differentiation using high-content screening is consistent with manual and semi-automated procedures.

have been observed in a number of *in vitro* models. It is not clear however, which endpoint is more sensitive to chemical perturbation. In many studies the biochemical indices are not examined for their use as a biomarker for neurite outgrowth per se, but as potential sites of chemical action (Han et al., 2003; Sager and Matheson, 1988; Scortegagna et al., 1998). The studies outlined below are limited to those that have associated biochemical measures with morphological assessment of neurite outgrowth.

Neurotypic proteins associated with the cytoskeleton (including neurofilaments and microtubule-associated proteins) and the growth-associated protein GAP-43 have been used for the visualization of axons and dendrites (Brion et al., 1994; Dotti et al., 1987; Pennypacker et al., 1991; Ramakers et al., 1991). In addition, there are studies correlating their expression with neurite outgrowth during neuronal development *in vitro* as described below.

Neurofilaments belong to the class of intermediate filaments and are one of the most abundant structural proteins in axons (Lee and Cleveland, 1996). Neurofilament protein levels increase upon differentiation of cell lines (Yamazaki et al., 2005) and upon neurite outgrowth in primary cultures (Taniwaki and Schwartz, 1995). A correlation between chemical-induced reductions in neurite outgrowth and decreases in the level of neurofilament protein has been demonstrated in cell lines including NB41A3 cells (Abdulla and Campbell, 1993), SK-N-SH cells (Abdulla et al., 1995) and N2a cells (Flaskos et al., 2007). There may not be a direct relationship, however, between neurite length and neurofilament expression, as Cho and Tiffany-Castiglioni (2004) reported that decreased neurite length in SH-SY5Y cells in response to the pesticide exposure was associated with an upregulation of neurofilament protein.

Tau is a developmentally regulated microtubule-associated protein that is localized to the axon in neurons and is involved in axonal growth (Paglini et al., 2000). Studies in both cell lines (Rasouly et al., 1994) and primary cultures (Smith et al., 1995) show increases in tau protein coincident with neurite outgrowth. In primary cultures of hippocampal neurons, a concentrationdependent inhibition of neurite outgrowth after exposure to lithium correlated with a concentration-dependent decrease in tau expression (Takahashi et al., 1999).

GAP-43 is a growth-associated protein with a well-known role in growth cone formation, axonal elongation, and synaptic plasticity (Benowitz and Routtenberg, 1997). It is preferentially distributed in the growth cone and elongating axon in developing neurons, and levels increase dramatically coincident with neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells (Das et al., 2004; Jap Tjoen San et al., 1991) and primary cerebellar granule cells (Przyborski and Cambray-Deakin, 1994). In PC12 cells, chemical inhibition of neurite outgrowth has been-associated with a decrease in GAP-43 expression (Das et al., 2004; Jap Tjoen San et al., 1992).

3. Models of neurite outgrowth

3.1. Cell lines

Cell line is a general term applied to a defined population of cells that can be maintained in culture for an extended period of time. Cell lines are usually clonal, meaning that the entire population originated from a single common ancestor cell. A number of neuronal cell lines are available (James and Wood, 1992) and many have been used as in vitro models to examine neurite outgrowth. Table 1 lists the most commonly used cell lines and describe the associated phenotype and agents used to induce neurite outgrowth. References are provided for both their establishment and use for study of neurite outgrowth. Neuronal cell lines have been derived from tumors, including pheochromocytomas (Greene and Tischler, 1976) and neuroblastomas (Augusti-Tocco and Sato, 1969; Schubert et al., 1969). More recently, cell lines have been generated using oncogene-containing retroviruses (Bartlett et al., 1988). The introduction of oncogenes from the *myc* family into primary neural cells can result in neural cell lines that are immortalized while retaining many of the characteristics of the original cell population (Lendahl and McKay, 1990). Cell lines have a number of advantages that make them useful as *in vitro* models: (1) they provide a homogenous population of cells, (2) they are easy to obtain and can be stored indefinitely in liquid nitrogen, (3) they are relatively easy to grow using standard tissue culture plastic and media. and (4) they divide rapidly and can be continuously subcultured (passaged) to provide large numbers of cells in a short period of time. Neuronal cell lines can be induced to differentiate by adding different drugs or growth factors to the media, or the removal of serum from the media. Differentiation results in a non-dividing cell with many of the

Table 1

Cell lines used to assess neurite outgrowth in vitro

| | 0 | | | |
|-----------|---------------------------|--|--|---|
| Cell Line | Source | Phenotype | Inducing agents | References |
| PC12 | Rat pheochromocytoma | Adrenergic, Cholinergic, Dopaminergic | Nerve growth factor | Greene and Tischler (1976), Schubert et al. (1977), Greene (1977) |
| B50 | Rat neuroblastoma | Cholinergic | Dibutyryl cyclic AMP, Serum removal | Schubert et al. (1974), Wu and Ledeen (1991), Audesirk et al. (1991) |
| NB2a | Mouse neuroblastoma | Adrenergic, Cholinergic, Dopaminergic | Dibutyryl cyclic AMP, Retinoic acid | Augusti-Tocco and Sato (1969), Shea et al. (1985) |
| N2a | Mouse neuroblastoma | Adrenergic, Dopaminergic | Dibutyryl cyclic AMP, Serum removal | Schubert et al. (1969), Flaskos et al. (1998), De Girolamo et al. (2000) |
| N1E-115 | Mouse neuroblastoma | Adrenergic, Dopaminergic | Dimethyl sulfoxide, Prostaglandin E1 (PGE1), Serum removal | Amano et al. (1972), Kimhi et al. (1976), Audesirk et al. (1991) |
| SH-SY5Y | Human neuroblastoma | Adrenergic, Cholinergic, Dopaminergic | Retinoic acid, Dibutyryl cyclic AMP, Nerve growth factor | Ross and Biedler (1985), Pahlman et al. (1984), McLean et al. (1998), Perez-Polo et al. (1979), Ehrich (1995) |
| SK-N-SH | Human neuroblastoma | Dopaminergic | Retinoic acid, Nerve growth factor | Biedler et al. (1973), Perez-Polo et al. (1979), Preis et al. (1988) |
| IMR-32 | Human neuroblastoma | Aminergic, Cholinergic | 5-Bromo-deoxyuridine (BrdUr), Nerve growth factor | Tumilowicz et al. (1970), Gotti et al. (1987), Clementi et al. (1986), Reynolds and Perez-Polo (1981) |
| LA-N-5 | Human neuroblastoma | Cholinergic | Retinoic acid | Haussler et al. (1983), Robson and Sidell (1985), Han et al. (1995) |
| NT2 | Human embryonal carcinoma | Cholinergic | Retinoic acid | Fogh and Trempe (1975), Andrews et al. (1984), Zeller and Strauss (1995) |

characteristics of a neuron, including the extension of neurites (Banker and Goslin, 1998). This ability to precisely control the timing and onset of differentiation has made cell lines an attractive model for screening chemical effects on neurite outgrowth.

There are limitations to the use of cell lines as models for neurite outgrowth. Because these cells are tumor derived or virally transformed, they do not necessarily exhibit the same phenotype as the original primary cell. Thus, while expressing many of the general characteristics of neurons, cell lines may not accurately represent any specific neuronal subpopulation (Banker and Goslin, 1998). The mechanistic basis of induction of differentiation in cell lines is not always fully understood, and neurite outgrowth may be different from that occurring in primary neurons. For example, neurites elaborated by the PC12 cell line do not exhibit the properties of either axons or dendrites (Banker and Goslin, 1998). In addition, there can be phenotypic variability over time due to genetic instability with increasing passage number (Heumann et al., 1977; Tas et al., 1989). Phenotypic variability can be minimized by using a specific passage number. Cell lines have still proven to be useful, however, in understanding the basic biological processes involved in neuronal differentiation, and neuronal cell lines have been widely used to assess chemical effects on neurite outgrowth (Table 2).

A number of different experimental protocols have been used to investigate chemical effects on neurite outgrowth in cell lines. A common paradigm involves treating cells with the chemical of interest at the same time that differentiation is induced. Exposing the cells to the inducing factor and toxicant simultaneously allows the examination of both initiation of neurite growth and later events such as neurite extension. In order to selectively investigate chemical effects on neurite extension (as compared to neurite initiation), cell lines can be pre-treated with the inducing factor prior to exposure to the toxicant. Using this protocol, chemical effects can be examined in cells which have already elaborated neurites. A related protocol harvests cells after a period of differentiation such that existing neurites are sheared off. Upon re-plating, the cells elaborate a new network of neurites in an accelerated manner. Because the cells have already been differentiated to the neuronal phenotype, this protocol also focuses on alterations in neurite extension. Chemical effects on the regrowth of neurites from differentiated cells are described below in the "primed" model using PC12 cells.

The pheochromocytoma PC12 cell line has been widely used as a model for the study of neuronal differentiation and neurite outgrowth (Fujita et al., 1989). PC12 cells were derived from a rat adrenal medullary tumor (pheochromocytoma) and exhibit the phenotypic properties of their non-neoplastic counterparts, adrenal chromaffin cells (Greene and Tischler, 1976). PC12 cells respond to nerve growth factor (NGF) with a dramatic change in phenotype and acquire a number of properties of sympathetic neurons including the expression of catecholaminergic neurotransmitters, cholinergic receptors, and acetylcholinesterase (Fujita et al., 1989). NGF-treated PC12 cells cease proliferation, extend neurites and become electrically excitable (Greene and Tischler, 1982). The elaboration of neurites occurs within 24-48 h of NGF exposure and maximal neurite length is attained within a week (Das et al., 2004). In light of their widespread use in neurobiological studies of growth factorinduced differentiation, it is not surprising that many studies of toxicant effects on neurite outgrowth have used the PC12 cell model (Table 2). In particular, PC12 cells have been used to assess the involvement of NGF-activated signaling pathways (Parran et al., 2003; Williams et al., 2000) and cholinesterase inhibition (Das and Barone, 1999) as possible mechanisms by which toxicants effect differentiation and neurite outgrowth. Most studies use a protocol in which the cells are exposed to NGF and the toxicant concurrently.

PC12 cells can also be "primed" by a previous exposure to NGF. In the primed model, PC12 cells are treated with NGF for a prolonged period of time (1 week) so that they become terminally differentiated and exhibit an extensive network of neurites. The cells are mechanically harvested and as a consequence lose their neurites. Upon re-plating in the presence of NGF they will rapidly (within 24 h) elaborate a new neurite network (Greene, 1977). This model allows for the rapid assessment of chemical effects on neurite growth, and can delineate effects on outgrowth from differentiation. It has been used to detect inhibition of neurite outgrowth following exposure to toxicants (Crumpton et al., 2001; Das and Barone, 1999; Jenkins et al., 2004; Parran et al., 2003). However, the regrowth of neurites after priming is not identical to the outgrowth of neurites in naïve PC12 cells. Cell damage resulting from the mechanical stress of re-plating has the potential to interact with chemical effects on neurite outgrowth.

Cell lines that can be differentiated to express the characteristics of neurons have been derived from rodent and human neuroblastomas (tumors arising from immature nerve cells). Neuroblastomas can be induced to differentiate and extend neurites after treatment or removal of the inducing agent. Of the rodent cell lines, the C1300 subclones NB2a and N2a have been extensively used for studies of chemical effects on neurite growth (Table 2). The N2a neuroblastoma cell line was derived from the mouse C1300 tumor and differentiates into a neuron-like cell that exhibits both cholinergic and adrenergic markers (Augusti-Tocco and Sato, 1969; Schubert et al., 1969). Upon the withdrawal of serum, N2a cells differentiate and elaborate neurites. NB2a cells are another C1300 clonal strain (Augusti-Tocco and Sato, 1969) that has been useful in the study of cytoskeletal dynamics leading to the elaboration of axons and dendrites. Differentiation of NB2a cells in the presence of dibutyryl cAMP results in a bipolar morphology where the neurites have properties of axons, while the addition of retinoic acid results in a more extensive network of branching neurites with the properties of dendrites (Shea et al., 1985; Shea et al., 1988). To date, systematic comparisons of dibutyryl cAMP and retinoic acid have not been performed to evaluate differential susceptibilities to axonal or dendritic development to chemical effects in this cell line.

The effect of chemical exposure upon neurite outgrowth is not uniformly observed in all rodent neuroblastoma lines. This is particularly evident in a study performed by Audesirk et al. (1991), in which B50 and N1E-115 cells were exposed to lead for 48 h. Lead exposure caused a decrease in neurite initiation in B50 cells, but an enhancement in both initiation and length in N1E-115 cells. The authors hypothesized that these opposing effects were due to differences in protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms in relation to neurite outgrowth across cell types. These observations illustrate the potential limitations in comparing chemical effects across different rodent neuroblastoma cells. To facilitate selection of a sensitive neuroblastoma cell model for use in screening, more studies are needed comparing the effect of the same chemicals in multiple cell lines to gain a better understanding of the extent of intraspecies variation on neurite outgrowth.

A number of human neuroblastoma cell lines including IMR-32, SH-SY5Y, and SK-N-SH cells have been used to evaluate toxicant effects on neurite outgrowth (Table 2). Because they are derived from human tissue, they may provide a species-specific response to chemical effects on neurite outgrowth, although currently there is not sufficient data to show that human cell lines are more accurate in predicting human developmental neurotoxicity. SK-N-SH cells and the subclone SH-SY5Y were derived from a metastatic neuroblastoma localized within the bone marrow (Biedler et al., 1973). They are an established model for studying the morphogenic action of retinoic acid (Pahlman et al.,

Table 2

Chemical effects on neurite outgrowth in cell lines and primary cultures

| Chemical | Model | Effect ^a | References |
|-------------------------------|---------------------|---|--------------------------------|
| Motals | | | |
| Aluminum | IMD 22 | Initiation Longth | Cotti et al (1987) |
| Alullillulli | IIVIR-52 | | Gotti et al. (1987) |
| Cadmium | INZA IMP 22 | Initiation Longth | Cotti et al. (1992) |
| Cauiniuni | IIVIR-52 | | Gotti et al. (1987) |
| | NZA | -Initiation, -Length | Spoerri et al. (1990) |
| Dihutukia | Cerebenum pc12 | ↓ Length ↓ Brenching | Sugawara et al. (1983) |
| Dibutyitii | PC12 PC12 | Length, Dreaching | Jenkins et al. (2004) |
| Dimetnyitin | PC12 | ↓ Length, ↓ Branching | Jenkins et al. (2004) |
| Lead | PC12 | T Length, T Branching | Crumpton et al. (2001) |
| | PC12 | T Initiation, T – Length | williams et al. (2000) |
| | B50 | 1 Initiation, Length | Audesirk et al. (1991) |
| | NIE-115 | T Initiation, T Length | Audesirk et al. (1991) |
| | IMR-32 | ↓ Initiation, –Length | Gotti et al. (1987) |
| | Hippocampus | ↓ Initiation, –Length, –Branching | Audesirk et al. (1991) |
| | Neocortex | ↓ Initiation | Kern and Audesirk (1995) |
| | Neocortex | ↑ Initiation, ↑ Length | Kern et al. (1993) |
| Lithium | PC12 | ↓ Length | Harada et al. (1996) |
| | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Burstein et al. (1985) |
| Manganese | PC12 | ↑ Initiation | Lin et al. (1993) |
| Mercury | PC12 | \downarrow Initiation, \downarrow Length, | Parran et al. (2001) |
| | | -Branching | |
| | IMR-32 | ↓ Length | Stoiber et al. (2004) |
| Methylmercury | SH-SY5Y | ↓ Length | Nordin-Anderson et al. (1998) |
| | Dorsal root ganglia | ↓ Length | Soderstrom and Ebendal (1995) |
| | Sympathetic ganglia | ↓ Length | Soderstrom and Ebendal (1995) |
| | PC12 | ↓ Length | Sakai et al. (2000) |
| | PC12 | ↓ Initiation, ↓ Length, ↓ Branching | Parran et al. (2001) |
| | PC12 | ↓ Length | Parran et al. (2003) |
| Monomethyltin | PC12 | -Initiation, -Length, Branching | Jenkins et al. (2004) |
| Triethyltin chloride | SH-SY5Y | ⊥ Length | Nordin-Anderson et al. (1998) |
| Trimethyltin | PC12 | Initiation. Length. Branching | Ienkins et al. (2004) |
| | | * **** | 3 |
| Pesticides | | | |
| Aldicarb | SK-N-SH | ↓ Length | Chang et al. (2006) |
| Benomyl | NB2a | ↓ Length | McLean et al. (1998) |
| | SH-SY5Y | ↓ Length | McLean et al. (1998) |
| Bifenthrin | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Nandi et al. (2006) |
| Benzodioxophosphorin 2-oxide | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Li and Casida (1998) |
| Carbaryl | SK-N-SH | ↓ Length | Chang et al. (2006) |
| Chlorpyrifos | PC12 | Length | Das and Barone (1999) |
| 10 | NB2a | Length | Axelrad et al. (2002) |
| | N2a | Initiation | Sachana et al. (2001) |
| | Superior cervical | -Initiation. Length | Howard et al. (2005) |
| | ganglia | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | |
| Chlorpyrifos oxon | PC12 | Length | Das and Barone (1999) |
| emerpymee enem | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Li and Casida (1998) |
| | Superior cervical | ↓ Initiation ↓ Length | Howard et al. (2005) |
| | ganglia | | Howard et al. (2005) |
| Cupermethrin | N2a | Initiation | Flaskos et al. (2007) |
| Diazinon | NP2a | | Avolved et al. (2007) |
| Diazilioli | ND2a | ↓ Length | Avelrad et al. (2002) |
| | ND2d | | Flocker et al. (2005) |
| Disklama han anna actia a sid | INZd Canaballum | | Parase et al. (2007) |
| Dichiolophenoxyacetic acid | Cerebellulli | −Initiation, ↓ Length | Rosso et al. (2000) |
| 2.4 Dinitranhanal | PC12 | ↓ Length ↑ Initiation ↑ Length | Sakar et al. (2000) |
| 2,4-Dinitrophenoi | NZa | T Initiation, T Length | wasilewska-Sampaio et |
| Mineferr | | 1. Loweste | dl. (2005) |
| Mipafox | SH-SY5Y | ↓Length | Hong et al. (2003) |
| Paraoxon | SH-SY5Y | Length | Hong et al. (2003) |
| Trichloropyridinol | PC12 | ↓ Length | Das and Barone (1999) |
| | Superior cervical | -Initiation, -Length | Howard et al. (2005) |
| | ganglia | | |
| Tricresyl phosphate | N2a | ↓ Initiation | Flaskos et al. (1998) |
| | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Flaskos et al. (1998) |
| Tri-ocresyl phosphate | SK-N-SH | ↓ Length | Chang and Wu (2006) |
| Other neurotoxicants | | | |
| Acrylamide | SH-SY5Y | Initiation | Nordin-Anderson et al. (1009) |
| Act ylamitic | SH_SV5V | | Nordin-Andersson et al. (1998) |
| | N1E_115 | | Brat and Primitoin (1002) |
| Cocaina | | ↓ Initiation ↓ Longth | Show of al. (2001) |
| Cocalife | Locus coeruleus | ↓ Initiation, ↓ Length | Show et al. (2001) |
| | LOCUS COEFUIEUS | ↓ Initiation, ↓ Length | Dey et al. (2006) |
| Ethenel | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Zacnor et al. (1996) |
| Ethanol | PC12 | | Messing et al. (1991) |
| | PCI2 | f Initiation | wooten and Ewald (1991) |
| | LA-N-5 | ↓ Length | Saunders et al. (1995) |

Table 2 (Continued)

| Chemical | Model | Effect ^a | References |
|---------------------------|--|--|---|
| Ketamine Valproic acid | Cerebellum Hippocampus Neocortex Dorsal root ganglion Subventricular zone N1E115 NT2 | ↓ Length ↓ Initiation, ↓ Length ↓ Length, ↓ Branching ↓ Initiation ↓ Initiation, ↓ Length, ↓ Branching ↑ Initiation ↓ Initiation | Bearer et al. (1999) Yanni and Lindsley (2000) Bingham et al. (2004) Dow and Riopelle (1985) Vutskits et al. (2006) Yamauchi et al. (2007) Skladchikova et al. (1998) |
| Vincristine | PC12 | ↓ Initiation | Geldof et al. (1998) |

 a^{\dagger} \uparrow , increase; \downarrow , decrease; –, no effect. Initiation refers to appearance of neurite with length greater than 1 diameter of the cell body.

1984) but can also be induced to differentiate using nerve growth factor (Perez-Polo et al., 1979). Unlike PC12 cells, SH-SY5Y cells can form functional synapses (Pahlman et al., 1990). Differentiation with retinoic acid results in a relatively high expression of neurotoxic esterase and acetylcholinesterase and these cells have been widely used to investigate the neurotoxicity of cholinesterase inhibitors (Ehrich, 1995).

Overall there is a large literature on the effects of chemicals on neurite outgrowth in cell lines. This should not be construed to suggest that they are a more appropriate model than primary cells, but may be due, in part, to their widespread availability and ease of preparation. Of primary concern in their use for screening is the fact that cell lines do not replicate some of the more complex properties of neurite outgrowth observed in primary neurons. This may limit their predictive ability. They do, however, have a number of properties that are desirable for a model system for screening assays, including reproducibility and the ability to generate large numbers of cells. A comparison of human and rodent cell lines show both complimentary and opposing effects of chemicals on neurite outgrowth. For example, exposure to either acrylamide (Brat and Brimijoin, 1993; Nordin-Anderson et al., 1998; Nordin-Andersson et al., 2003) or benomyl (McLean et al., 1998) reduces neuronal initiation and outgrowth in cell lines from both species. In contrast, lead exposure in rodent N1E-115 cells facilitated neurite initiation and outgrowth (Audesirk et al., 1991), but at a similar concentration lead inhibited neurite initiation in human IMR-32 cells (Gotti et al., 1987). Differences in source of the chemical used, concentrations, and exposure conditions contribute to the difficulty in making these comparisons. In the absence of more definitive data, it is suggested that further research on the use of cell lines for screening of chemical effects on neurite outgrowth should focus on determining the predictive value of cell lines of human origin. Preference would be given to immortalized cell lines that retain the characteristics of the original primary neuron (Lendahl and McKay, 1990; Walsh et al., 2005). As other models with the advantages of self-renewal (such as neural stem cells and progenitor cells) become widely accessible, they should be considered in place of cell lines.

3.2. Primary cultures

Primary neuronal cell cultures consist of cells dissociated from peripheral or central nervous system tissue. These cells retain many of the morphological, neurochemical, and electrophysiological properties of neurons in situ. When maintained under the appropriate culture conditions, primary cells will acquire the properties of mature neurons and spontaneously elaborate neurites. Unlike cell lines, neurites from primary neurons in culture can be identified as distinct axons and dendrites. Although some preparations of primary neuronal cultures can contain a predominant neuronal cell type (e.g., sympathetic neurons from the superior cervical ganglia and granule cell cultures from postnatal cerebellum) many preparations are a mixture of different neuronal populations. Pure neuronal cultures can be obtained using defined media which prohibit the growth of glial cells or by adding an anti-mitotic agent to the medium during the first days in culture. A mixed glial/neuronal co-culture will result if these steps are not employed. A disadvantage of primary cultures is their limited lifespan (typically days to weeks). Because they are predominantly post-mitotic at the time of harvest, it is not possible to expand neuronal cell populations in culture. Thus, new cultures must be prepared from nervous system tissue on a regular basis, increasing the genetic variability of the model system across different cultures.

Primary neuronal cultures give rise to axons and dendrites that have the characteristics of those from the corresponding cells *in situ*, and they have provided an important model for neurobiological studies of the process of axonal and dendritic outgrowth (Craig and Banker, 1994). Cultured primary neurons are committed to a specific lineage and retain many properties of the cells present in the region of origin (Banker and Goslin, 1988). This allows the study of chemical effects on specific populations of cells. Primary neuronal cultures derived from different regions of the nervous system have been used as models of neurite outgrowth (Table 3). While the ability to culture regional subpopulations of neurons may be useful in addressing specific

Table 3

Primary cell cultures used to assess neurite outgrowth in vitro

| • | e e | | |
|--|--|---|--|
| Region | Source | Principle cell types | References |
| Peripheral nervous system Superior cervical ganglia Dorsal root ganglia Sympathetic ganglia | Rodent Rodent, Avian Avian | Sympathetic Sensory Catecholaminergic | Freschi (1982), Obata and Tanaka (1980) Okun (1972), Kimpinski and Mearow (2001), He and Baas (2003) Bruckenstein and Higgins (1988a), Bruckenstein and Higgins (1988b), Skaper et al. (1983) |
| Central nervous system Locus coeruleus Substantia nigra Cerebellum Hippocampus Neocortex Subventricular zone | Rodent Rodent Rodent Rodent Rodent | Noradrenergic Dopaminergic Granule, Purkinje Pyramidal, Granule Pryamidal, Stellate GABAergic interneurons | Amaral and Sinnamon (1977), Masuko et al. (1986) O'Malley et al. (1991), Poltorak et al. (1992) Altman (1972), Dou and Levine (1995), Kingsbury et al. (1985) Banker and Cowan (1977), Kern and Audesirk (1995) Dichter (1978), Mattson and Rychlik (1991) Van Eden et al. (1989), Gascon et al. (2006) |

hypotheses, it may be problematic when using primary cultures as *in vitro* models for chemical screening. Differences in neuronal cell types contained within regions can result in a regional specificity for neurotoxic effects, including neurite outgrowth. An example of a regional difference in neurite outgrowth in response to a toxicant was demonstrated in a study by Dey et al. (2006). *In vitro* exposure to cocaine inhibited differentiation and neurite outgrowth in primary neuronal cultures prepared from the locus coeruleus, but had no effect on cultures prepared from the substantia nigra. The basis for this difference was not identified, but likely related to the different phenotypes expressed by noradrenergic locus coeruleus neurons and dopaminergic substantia nigra neurons (Dey et al., 2006).

Primary cultures of neurons from the peripheral nervous system, including the superior cervical ganglion and dorsal root ganglion, have played a key role in studies of the control of neuronal differentiation by trophic factors and extracellular matrix proteins (Higgins et al., 1997). These cells are readily obtained from rodent and avian species and grown as explants or dissociated cultures (Mahanthappa and Patterson, 1998; Smith, 1998). Neurite outgrowth can be enhanced by the presence of various growth factors including NGF. Cultures prepared from the cervical ganglion are easily dissected and contain a relatively homogenous population of sympathetic neurons. Upon plating these cells will elaborate a single axon-like process but can be induced to extend multiple dendrites by treatment with bone morphogenetic protein (Lein et al., 1995). Dorsal root ganglion cultures also respond to growth factor containing media by extending axons. Both cultures have been used to examine the effects of toxicants on neurite growth (Table 2). The usefulness of a primary neuronal culture in which axons and dendrites can be distinguished from one another was demonstrated by Howard et al. (2005). In this study, exposure of sympathetic neurons from the superior cervical ganglion to chlorpyrifos and its active metabolite resulted in a significant reduction in total axon length per neuron, but enhanced dendritic growth. If only total neurite length had been assessed, changes in neurite outgrowth may have been obscured by the opposing effects of chlorpyrifos on axonal and dendritic length.

Primary neuronal cultures derived from many different regions of the central nervous system including the hippocampus, neocortex, cerebellum, midbrain and subventricular zone have been used to examine toxicant effects on neurite outgrowth (Table 2). These cultures are usually prepared using tissue from rodents but can also be prepared from avian species such as the chicken (Heidemann et al., 2001). Primary neurons prepared from the central nervous system provide a model that can be used to distinguish chemical effects on more complex aspects of axonal and dendritic outgrowth. For example, Yanni and Lindsley (2000) used primary hippocampal cultures to examine the effect of ethanol on dendrite development. Ethanol decreased not only total dendritic length, but also the number of dendrites per cell and the length of individual dendrites. Similarly, Vutskits et al. (2006) showed that the anesthetic ketamine decreased total dendritic length, the number of primary dendrites and dendrite branch points in primary cultures of GABAergic neurons. Because they resemble neurons in situ, primary neurons in culture are often used to investigate cellular mechanisms of developmental neurotoxicity observed after in vivo chemical exposure. In some cases effects observed in vivo are replicated in the in vitro model. For example, developmental exposure of rats to lead can result in ultrastructural changes in the hippocampus associated with decreased axonal and dendritic outgrowth (Alfano and Petit, 1982), and inhibitory effects of lead on neurite outgrowth have been observed in primary cultures of rat hippocampal neurons (Kern and Audesirk, 1995; Kern et al., 1993). A similar correlation was observed between the inhibitory effects of ethanol on dendritic arbor size in the hippocampus *in vivo* (Davies and Smith, 1981) and in primary hippocampal neurons *in vitro* (Yanni and Lindsley, 2000).

3.3. Chemical effects between neuronal cell lines and primary neuronal cultures

Neuronal cell lines and primary neuronal cultures both have unique attributes that make them useful as in vitro models of neurite growth. Cell lines provide an almost unlimited supply of a homogenous population of neurons that can be induced to differentiate at a specified time. Primary cultures provide neurons that elaborate axons and dendrites characteristic of those observed in vivo. The biology underlying these attributes may contribute to differences in their response to chemical perturbation. There has not been a systematic evaluation of the response of cell lines and primary cells to toxicant exposure, and it is difficult to make generalizations regarding their relative utility as models of neurite outgrowth. Even for studies which have used the same chemical, comparisons are difficult due to differences in experimental protocols including differentiation paradigms, time of exposure and endpoints measured. As can be seen in the data summarized in Table 2, the same chemical can alter neurite outgrowth in different ways depending upon the cell culture used. For example, the effects of ethanol have been examined in both primary neurons in culture and in several neuronal cell lines. Concentrations of 50-100 mM ethanol inhibited some aspect of neurite outgrowth in a majority of studies using primary neuronal cultures including rat cerebellum (Bearer et al., 1999), cortex (Barclay et al., 2005), hippocampus (Yanni and Lindsley, 2000), and chick dorsal root ganglia (Dow and Riopelle, 1985). In a study using primary rat cerebellum neurons, however, ethanol enhanced neurite outgrowth (Zou et al., 1993). In PC12 cells, ethanol enhanced NGF-stimulated neurite outgrowth (Messing et al., 1991; Wooten and Ewald, 1991). In contrast, ethanol inhibited neurite outgrowth stimulated by retinoic acid in the LA-N-5 neuroblastoma cell line (Saunders et al., 1995). While the direction of ethanol effects differed both within and between the different model systems, in all cases a change in neurite outgrowth was observed at similar concentrations, suggesting that all models would be capable of detecting a chemical-induced change in the context of screening. The organophosphorus insecticide chlorpyrifos has been examined in a number of different cell lines and in one primary culture. For every cell line tested, chlorpyrifos inhibited neurite outgrowth at concentrations ranging from 1 to 50 μ M (Axelrad et al., 2003; Das and Barone, 1999; Sachana et al., 2001). In primary cultures of the superior cervical ganglia, however, the effect of chlorpyrifos depended upon the process measured. Chlorpyrifos inhibited axonal growth at low concentrations (1 nM), and enhanced dendritic growth at a higher concentration of 1 uM (Howard et al., 2005). In this case, a primary neuronal culture was more sensitive to perturbations of neurite outgrowth compared to neuronal cell lines.

Although primary cultures provide cells that correspond closely to those *in situ*, they may not be as useful for chemical screening due to the need to continually prepare new cultures from animal tissue, the potential for variability within and between laboratories, and differences in response to chemicals as described above for cultures prepared from different regions. However, because of there similarity to neurons *in vivo* and the potential to be more sensitive to chemical effects, primary cultures could be considered as a baseline to develop other models that may be useful for screening. Effects on neurite outgrowth could be examined in primary cell models for those chemicals that will be used as positive and negative controls in further studies comparing models systems for screening assays.

3.4. Neural stem cells

Neural stem cells (also referred to as neural progenitor cells) can be defined by the capacity for self-renewal and the ability to generate the three major cell types of the nervous system: neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes. They can be derived from pluripotent embryonic stem cells or multipotent adult progenitor cells from multiple species including rodents and humans (Seaberg and van der Kooy, 2003). Recently, neural stem cells of human origin have been immortalized to create clonal neural stem cell lines (Cacci et al., 2007) and several human neural stem cell cultures have become available commercially (Krathwohl and Kaiser, 2004). Neural stem cells are an emerging model that may be extremely useful for toxicity screening (Klemm and Schrattenholz, 2004). They have a potentially unlimited capacity for proliferation and can generate multiple cell types. Human neural stem cells can provide a readily available source of cells that can differentiate into neurons and glia identical to those in vivo. The use of human neural tissue can also decrease one source of uncertainty in toxicity testing, the extrapolation of data derived from animal tissue to humans.

The culture of neural stem cells in an undifferentiated and proliferative state can be performed as free-floating neurospheres or as a monolayer and requires the presence of basic fibroblast growth factor (Kornblum, 2007). Removal of the growth factor from the media induces a relatively prolonged state of differentiation resulting in a mixed population of neurons and glia (Kornblum, 2007). Although neurons from differentiated stem cells can elaborate axons and dendrites (Salero and Hatten, 2007), to date there have not been any studies on the effects of chemicals on neurite outgrowth using this model. However, a number of studies have examined the effect of neurotoxicants on neural stem cell differentiation. In most of these studies stem cells are differentiated in the presence of the chemical, and the resulting population of neurons and glia are compared to the control condition. Using this paradigm, lead (Huang and Schneider, 2004), ethanol (Tateno et al., 2004), PCBs (Fritsche et al., 2005), methylmercury (Tamm et al., 2006) and cocaine (Hu et al., 2006) have all been shown to disrupt neural stem cell differentiation. In these studies, stem cells proved to be a relatively sensitive model system, and could distinguish between chemical effects in cells prepared from different brain regions. A major benefit of using neural stem cells, as with all cell lines, in the context of screening chemicals for effects on neurite outgrowth is the capacity for selfrenewal (which provides a large numbers of cells of identical origin). In addition, stem cells derived from humans provide a model that closely resembles the developing human neuron in situ. Future research should directly compare stem cells derived from humans and rodents to determine the ability of each model to predict chemical-induced changes in neurite outgrowth. In the absence of differences in sensitivity, stem cells derived from humans should be used in order to decrease the uncertainty associated with extrapolating toxicity across species.

4. Conclusions

The outgrowth of axonal and dendritic processes is a hallmark of neuronal differentiation and maturation. The elongation and branching of neurites are key events during brain development as they underlie the formation of a properly wired neuronal network. The relationship between abnormal neurite outgrowth during development and impaired behavior has been reviewed (Berger-Sweeney and Hohmann, 1997), and even subtle alterations in this process can lead to CNS dysfunction in humans (Ramakers, 2002; Webb et al., 2001). Accordingly, chemicals that affect the process of neurite outgrowth have the potential to cause developmental neurotoxicity. Although it has been shown that neurite outgrowth is vulnerable to chemical insult during development, morphological assessment of this endpoint in vivo is labor-intensive and requires the use of advanced techniques including immunocytochemical staining, dye injection and advanced microscopy (Alfano and Petit, 1982: Granato and Van Pelt, 2003). The in vitro studies cited in this review demonstrate the ability of cell culture models to provide a relatively simple system for monitoring the complex morphological changes which accompany process outgrowth. The level of analysis can range from simple scoring of cells exhibiting neurite growth to the determination of the complexity of dendritic arbors in primary cultures. Thus, with the appropriate cell model and level of analysis relatively subtle changes in cellular morphology (such as the number of branches or length of secondary dendrites) can be assessed. Cell culture models also facilitate assessment of the specificity of chemical effects on neurite outgrowth. The concentration-response relationship for chemical effects on neurite outgrowth can be directly compared to other, more general measures of cell health measured in the same culture including changes in size of the cell soma or nucleus, cell metabolism, and cell viability.

The extrapolation of in vitro findings to the prediction of adverse effects in vivo depends in part, upon a plausible relationship between the endpoint measured and normal biological function, and validation against data obtained in animals and (ideally) humans. In vitro models described in this review can recapitulate many aspects of axonal and dendritic outgrowth that are observed in vivo, and alterations in neurite outgrowth are clearly related to CNS dysfunction in both animals and humans (Berger-Sweeney and Hohmann, 1997; Ramakers, 2002). The relevance of the in vitro models is supported by the available in vivo animal studies, although the data is limited. Out of the 35 chemicals listed in Table 2, references for changes in axonal or dendritic outgrowth after in vivo exposure were noted for only four. Changes in axonal or dendritic morphology have been observed after developmental exposure to the neurotoxicants lead (Alfano and Petit, 1982; Campbell et al., 1982; Reuhl et al., 1989), ethanol (Burrows et al., 1995; Granato and Van Pelt, 2003; Smith and Davies, 1990), cocaine (Harvey et al., 2001; Stanwood et al., 2001) and methyl mercury (Choi et al., 1981; Stoltenburg-Didinger and Markwort, 1990). While it would be desirable to increase the data set to better understand the relationship between chemical effects on neurite outgrowth in vitro and in vivo, a one-to-one correspondence may not be necessary in the context of chemical screening. The use of in vitro assays of developmental processes for screening and hazard identification is based on the premise that chemicals that have an effect in vitro have the potential to alter these processes in vivo. The application of in vitro data directly to risk assessment will require a more complete understanding of the mechanisms underlying the expression of toxicity in vivo, as well as the ability to extrapolate from the effective concentrations obtained in vitro to likely target tissue levels in vivo.

This review has provided an overview of the methods and models that have been used previously to assess chemical effects on neurite outgrowth, and suggests a number of directions for research that would facilitate the development of a protocol useful for chemical screening. Assays for neurite outgrowth will need to incorporate high-throughput technology. Recent advances in automated imaging platforms for HCS make the assessment of neuronal outgrowth a practical method for the rapid screening of large numbers of chemicals. The use of imaged-based assays, which monitor developmental processes at the cellular level, casts a wide net that can detect chemical-induced toxicity regardless of the mechanism of action. In addition, automated image analysis systems can assess multiple endpoints of neurite outgrowth in the same cell, facilitating the determination of those endpoints that are most sensitive and predictive of a chemical effect.

A major roadblock to understanding which neuronal model may be most appropriate for screening is the fact that very few chemicals have been tested in multiple systems. Thus, in order to make meaningful comparisons between model systems, a standard set of chemicals should be tested in all models. This "reference chemical" set should include compounds known to inhibit neurite outgrowth, as well as compounds that are nontoxic. As many different chemical classes as possible should be included. In addition, the reference chemicals should be tested over a large concentration range in order to get a measure of the sensitivity of each model system. In order to demonstrate the dynamic range of neurite outgrowth, both positive and negative controls (e.g., differentiated cells and non-differentiated cells) should be included in every experiment.

Tables 1 and 3 show that chemical effects on neurite outgrowth have been assessed in at least 19 in vitro models, and many more are available. In the absence of testing the reference chemical set in every model, how do we select the most sensitive model system for screening? There are a number of desirable traits that should be considered. These include a model system that closely recapitulates the process of neurite outgrowth as observed in vivo, is widely available to the research community, and provides reproducible data between laboratories. Primary cells provide a model of outgrowth that closely corresponds to neurons in situ, but the need to continually prepare new cultures and the potential for variability make it unlikely that they will be widely used for screening. Primary neuronal cultures could be considered, however, as a standard with which to compare other, less complex model systems such as cell lines. Neuronal cell lines are widely available and have been used extensively to assess neurite outgrowth. Because neuronal cell lines can provide homogenous population of cells in large numbers, they are likely to be examined as a model for screening. If this is the case, the focus should be on cell lines of human origin. Preference could be given to immortalized cell lines that retain the properties of the neuronal cell of origin. The increasing availability of neural stem cells (including immortalized neural stem cell lines) will provide the opportunity to examine what may be the most relevant model system: self-renewing human neural progenitors that differentiate into fully functional cells almost identical to that found in the human nervous system. Efforts should be made to characterize neurite outgrowth in neural stem cell models, and determine their suitability for use in chemical screening.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr. Kevin Crofton and Dr. Pamela Lein for critical suggestions and editing during the preparation of this manuscript, and John Havel (CSC Corporation) for help with figures and graphics. This document has been reviewed by the National Health and Environmental Effects Research Laboratory, USEPA, and approved for publication. Approval neither signifies that the contents reflect the views of the Agency, nor does mention of trade names or commercial products constitute endorsement or recommendation for use.

References

Abdulla EM, Campbell IC. Use of neurite outgrowth as an in vitro method of assessing neurotoxicity. Ann NY Acad Sci 1993;679:276–9.

- Abdulla EM, Calaminici M, Campbell IC. Comparison of neurite outgrowth with neurofilament protein subunit levels in neuroblastoma cells following mercuric oxide exposure. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 1995;22: 362–3.
- Alfano DP, Petit TL. Neonatal lead exposure alters the dendritic development of hippocampal dentate granule cells. Exp Neurol 1982;75:275–88.
- Altman J. Postnatal development of the cerebellar cortex in the rat. 3. Maturation of the components of the granular layer. J Comp Neurol 1972;145:465–513.
- Amano T, Richelson E, Nirenberg M. Neurotransmitter synthesis by neuroblastoma clones (neuroblast differentiation-cell culture-choline acetyltransferase-acetylcholinesterase-tyrosine hydroxylase-axons-dendrites). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1972;69:258–63.
- Amaral DG, Sinnamon HM. The locus coeruleus: neurobiology of a central noradrenergic nucleus. Prog Neurobiol 1977;9:147–96.
- Andrews PW, Damjanov I, Simon D, Banting GS, Carlin C, Dracopoli NC, et al. Pluripotent embryonal carcinoma clones derived from the human teratocarcinoma cell line Tera-2. Differentiation in vivo and in vitro. Lab Invest 1984;50:147–62.
- Arevalo JC, Chao MV. Axonal growth: where neurotrophins meet wants. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2005;17:112–5.
- Audesirk G, Audesirk T. Neurite development. In: Slikker Jr W, Chang LW, editors. Handbook of developmental neurotoxicity. San Diego: Academic Press; 1998 pp. 61–86.
- Audesirk T, Audesirk G, Ferguson C, Shugarts D. Effects of inorganic lead on the differentiation and growth of cultured hippocampal and neuroblastoma cells. Neurotoxicology 1991;12:529–38.
- Augusti-Tocco G, Sato G. Establishment of functional clonal lines of neurons from mouse neuroblastoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1969;64:311–5.
- Axelrad JC, Howard CV, McLean WG. Interactions between pesticides and components of pesticide formulations in an in vitro neurotoxicity test. Toxicology 2002;173:259–68.
- Axelrad JC, Howard CV, McLean WG. The effects of acute pesticide exposure on neuroblastoma cells chronically exposed to diazinon. Toxicology 2003;185:67–78.
- Banker GA, Cowan WM. Rat hippocampal neurons in dispersed cell culture. Brain Res 1977;126:342–97.
- Banker G, Goslin K. Developments in neuronal cell culture. Nature 1988;336:185-6.
- Banker G, Goslin K. Culturing nerve cells. In: Banker G, Goslin K, editors. Types of nerve cell cultures, their advantages and limitations. Cambridge: The MIT Press; 1998 pp. 11–36.
- Barclay DC, Hallbergson AF, Montague JR, Mudd LM. Reversal of ethanol toxicity in embryonic neurons with growth factors and estrogen. Brain Res Bull 2005;67:459–65.
- Barone S Jr, Kodavanti PR, Mundy WR. Effects of toxicants on neural differentiation. In: Tiffany-Castiglioni E, editor. Methods in pharmacology and toxicology: in vitro neurotoxicology: principles and challenges. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press Inc.; 2003.
- Bartlett PF, Reid HH, Bailey KA, Bernard O. Immortalization of mouse neural precursor cells by the c-myc oncogene. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1988;85:3255–9.
- Bearer CF, Swick AR, O'Riordan MA, Cheng G. Ethanol inhibits L1-mediated neurite outgrowth in postnatal rat cerebellar granule cells. J Biol Chem 1999;274:13264–70.
- Benowitz LI, Routtenberg A. GAP-43: an intrinsic determinant of neuronal development and plasticity. Trends Neurosci 1997;20:84–91.
- Berger-Sweeney J, Hohmann CF. Behavioral consequences of abnormal cortical development: insights into developmental disabilities. Behav Brain Res 1997;86:121–42.
- Bhogal N, Grindon C, Combes R, Balls M. Toxicology testing: creating a revolution based on new technologies Trends Biotechnol 2005;23:299– 307.
- Biedler JL, Helson L, Spengler BA. Morphology and growth, tumorigenicity, and cytogenetics of human neuroblastoma cells in continuous culture. Cancer Res 1973;33:2643–52.
- Bilsland J, Rigby M, Young L, Harper S. A rapid method for semi-quantitative analysis of neurite outgrowth from chick DRG explants using image analysis. J Neurosci Methods 1999;92:75–85.

- Bingham SM, Mudd LM, Lopez TF, Montague JR. Effects of ethanol on cultured embryonic neurons from the cerebral cortex of the rat. Alcohol 2004;32:129–35.
- Blackman CF, Benane SG, House DE, Pollock MM. Action of 50 Hz magnetic fields on neurite outgrowth in pheochromocytoma cells. Bioelectromagnetics 1993;14:273–86.
- Boulton AA, Baker GB, Bateson AN, editors. Cell neurobiology techniques. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press; 1999.
- Brat DJ, Brimijoin S. Acrylamide and glycidamide impair neurite outgrowth in differentiating N1E. 115. Neuroblastoma without disturbing rapid bidirectional transport of organelles observed by video microscopy. J Neurochem 1993;60:2145–52.
- Brion JP, Octave JN, Couck AM. Distribution of the phosphorylated microtubule-associated protein tau in developing cortical neurons. Neuroscience 1994;63:895–909.
- Bruckenstein DA, Higgins D. Morphological differentiation of embryonic rat sympathetic neurons in tissue culture. I. Conditions under which neurons form axons but not dendrites. Dev Biol 1988a;128:324–36.
- Bruckenstein DA, Higgins D. Morphological differentiation of embryonic rat sympathetic neurons in tissue culture. II. Serum promotes dendritic growth. Dev Biol 1988b;128:337–48.
- Burrows RC, Shetty AK, Phillips DE. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on the postnatal morphology of the rat oculomotor nucleus. Teratology 1995;51:318–28.
- Burstein DE, Seeley PJ, Greene LA. Lithium ion inhibits nerve growth factorinduced neurite outgrowth and phosphorylation of nerve growth factormodulated microtubule-associated proteins. J Cell Biol 1985;101:862– 70.
- Cacci E, Villa A, Parmar M, Cavallaro M, Mandahl N, Lindvall O, et al. Generation of human cortical neurons from a new immortal fetal neural stem cell line. Exp Cell Res 2007;313:588–601.
- Campbell JB, Woolley DE, Vijayan VK, Overmann SR. Morphometric effects of postnatal lead exposure on hippocampal development of the 15-day-old rat. Brain Res 1982;255(4):595–612.
- Carmeliet P. Blood vessels and nerves: common signals, pathways and diseases. Nat Rev Genet 2003;4:710–20.
- Cestelli A, Savettieri G, Salemi G, Di Liegro I. Neuronal cell cultures: a tool for investigations in developmental neurobiology. Neurochem Res 1992;17: 1163–80.
- Chang PA, Wu YJ. Effect of tri-o-cresyl phosphate on cytoskeleton in human neuroblastoma SK-N-SH cell. Mol Cell Biochem 2006;290:145–51.
- Chang PA, Wu YJ, Li W, Leng XF. Effect of carbamate esters on neurite outgrowth in differentiating human SK-N-SH neuroblastoma cells. Chem Biol Interact 2006;159:65–72.
- Cho T, Tiffany-Castiglioni E. Neurofilament 200 as an indicator of differences between mipafox and paraoxon sensitivity in Sy5Y neuroblastoma cells. J Toxicol Environ Health 2004;67:987–1000.
- Choi BH, Kudo M, Lapham LW. A Golgi and electron-microscopic study of cerebellum in methylmercury-poisoned neonatal mice. Acta Neuropathol (Berl) 1981;54:233–7.
- Clementi F, Cabrini D, Gotti C, Sher E. Pharmacological characterization of cholinergic receptors in a human neuroblastoma cell line. J Neurochem 1986;47:291–7.
- Coecke S, Goldberg AM, Allen S, Buzanska L, Calamandrei G, Crofton K, et al. Workgroup report: incorporating in vitro alternative methods for developmental neurotoxicity into international hazard and risk assessment strategies. Environ Health Perspect 2007;115:924–31.
- Cohen J, Wilkin GP, editors. Neural cell culture: a practical approach. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1995.
- Costa LG. Neurotoxicity testing: a discussion of in vitro alternatives. Environ Health Perspect 1998;106(Suppl 2):505–10.
- Cowan WM, Jessell TM, Zipursky SL. Molecular and cellular approaches to neural development. New York: Oxford University Press; 1997.
- Craig AM, Banker G. Neuronal polarity. Annu Rev Neurosci 1994;17:267– 310.
- Crumpton T, Atkins DS, Zawia NH, Barone S Jr. Lead exposure in pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells alters neural differentiation and Sp1 DNA-binding. Neurotoxicology 2001;22:49–62.

- Das KP, Barone S Jr. Neuronal differentiation in PC12 cells is inhibited by chlorpyrifos and its metabolites: is acetylcholinesterase inhibition the site of action? Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 1999;160:217–30.
- Das KP, Freudenrich TM, Mundy WR. Assessment of PC12 cell differentiation and neurite growth: a comparison of morphological and neurochemical measures. Neurotoxicol Teratol 2004;26:397–406.
- Davies DL, Smith DE. A Golgi study of mouse hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neurons following perinatal ethanol exposure. Neurosci Lett 1981;26: 49–54.
- De Girolamo LA, Billett EE, Hargreaves AJ. Effects of 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine on differentiating mouse N2a neuroblastoma cells. J Neurochem 2000;75:133–40.
- De Mey J. A critical review of light and electron microscopic immunocytochemical techniques used in neurobiology. J Neurosci Methods 1983;7:1–18.
- Dey S, Mactutus CF, Booze RM, Snow DM. Specificity of prenatal cocaine on inhibition of locus coeruleus neurite outgrowth. Neuroscience 2006;139: 899–907.
- Dichter MA. Rat cortical neurons in cell culture: culture methods, cell morphology, electrophysiology, and synapse formation. Brain Res 1978;149:279–93.
- Dix DJ, Houck KA, Martin MT, Richard AM, Setzer RW, Kavlock RJ. The ToxCast program for prioritizing toxicity testing of environmental chemicals. Toxicol Sci 2007;95:5–12.
- Dotti CG, Banker GA, Binder LI. The expression and distribution of the microtubule-associated proteins tau and microtubule-associated protein 2 in hippocampal neurons in the rat in situ and in cell culture. Neuroscience 1987;23:121–30.
- Dotti CG, Sullivan CA, Banker GA. The establishment of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. J Neurosci 1988;8(4):1454–68.
- Dou CL, Levine JM. Differential effects of glycosaminoglycans on neurite growth on laminin and L1 substrates. J Neurosci 1995;15:8053–66.
- Dow KE, Riopelle RJ. Ethanol neurotoxicity: effects on neurite formation and neurotrophic factor production in vitro. Science 1985;228:591–3.
- Edgar D. Nerve growth factors and molecules of the extracellular matrix in neuronal development. J Cell Sci Suppl 1985;3:107–13.
- Ehrich M. Using neuroblastoma cell lines to address differential specificity to organophosphates. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 1995;22:291–2.
- EPA US, 1998. Health effects test guidelines: developmental neurotoxicity study (OPPTS, ed.).
- Fedoroff S, Richardson A, editors. Protocols for neural cell culture. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press; 1997.
- Ferguson CA, Audesirk G. Non-GABA_A-mediated effects of lindane on neurite development and intracellular free calcium ion concentration in cultured rat hippocampal neurons. Toxic In Vitro 1995;9:95–106.
- Flaskos J, McLean WG, Fowler MJ, Hargreaves AJ. Tricresyl phosphate inhibits the formation of axon-like processes and disrupts neurofilaments in cultured mouse N2a and rat PC12 cells. Neurosci Lett 1998;242: 101–4.
- Flaskos J, Harris W, Sachana M, Munoz D, Tack J, Hargreaves AJ. The effects of diazinon and cypermethrin on the differentiation of neuronal and glial cell lines. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2007;219:172–80.
- Fogh J, Trempe G. New human tumor cell lines. New York: Plenum; 1975.
- Freschi JE. Effect of serum-free medium on growth and differentiation of sympathetic neurons in culture. Brain Res 1982;256:455–64.
- Fritsche E, Cline JE, Nguyen NH, Scanlan TS, Abel J. Polychlorinated biphenyls disturb differentiation of normal human neural progenitor cells: clue for involvement of thyroid hormone receptors. Environ Health Perspect 2005;113:871–6.
- Fujita K, Lazarovici P, Guroff G. Regulation of the differentiation of PC12 pheochromocytoma cells. Environ Health Perspect 1989;80:127–42.
- Gad S. Neurotoxicology *In Vitro*. In: In Vitro Toxicology. Second ed. New York: Taylor and Francis; 2000.
- Gascon E, Dayer AG, Sauvain MO, Potter G, Jenny B, De Roo M, et al. GABA regulates dendritic growth by stabilizing lamellipodia in newly generated interneurons of the olfactory bulb. J Neurosci 2006;26:12956–66.
- Geldof AA, Minneboo A, Heimans JJ. Vinca-alkaloid neurotoxicity measured using an in vitro model. J Neurooncol 1998;37:109–13.
- Goldberg JL. Intrinsic neuronal regulation of axon and dendrite growth. Curr Opin Neurobiol 2004;14:551–7.

- Gotti C, Cabrini D, Sher E, Clementi F. Effects of long-term in vitro exposure to aluminum, cadmium or lead on differentiation and cholinergic receptor expression in a human neuroblastoma cell line. Cell Biol Toxicol 1987;3: 431–40.
- Granato A, Van Pelt J. Effects of early ethanol exposure on dendrite growth of cortical pyramidal neurons: inferences from a computational model. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 2003;142:223–7.
- Greene LA. A quantitative bioassay for nerve growth factor (NGF) activity employing a clonal pheochromocytoma cell line. Brain Res 1977;133: 350–3.
- Greene LA, Tischler AS. Establishment of a noradrenergic clonal line of rat adrenal pheochromocytoma cells which respond to nerve growth factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1976;73:2424–8.
- Greene LA, Tischler AS. PC12 pheochromocytoma cells in neurobiological research. Adv Cell Neurobiol 1982;3:373–414.
- Han G, Chang B, Connor MJ, Sidell N. Enhanced potency of 9-cis versus alltrans-retinoic acid to induce the differentiation of human neuroblastoma cells. Differentiation 1995;59:61–9.
- Han BS, Noh JS, Gwag BJ, Oh YJ. A distinct death mechanism is induced by 1methyl-4-phenylpyridinium or by 6-hydroxydopamine in cultured rat cortical neurons: degradation and dephosphorylation of tau. Neurosci Lett 2003;341:99–102.
- Harada H, Sugiyama T, Suketa Y. Characterization of inhibition by chronic treatment with lithium ion on nerve growth factor-induced neuronal differentiation of rat PC12 pheochromocytoma cells. J Toxicol Environ Health 1996;49:197–206.
- Harry GJ, Tiffany-Castiglioni E. Evaluation of neurotoxic potential by use of in vitro systems. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol 2005;1:701–13.
- Harry GJ, Billingsley M, Bruinink A, Campbell IL, Classen W, Dorman DC, et al. In vitro techniques for the assessment of neurotoxicity. Environ Health Perspect 1998;106(Suppl 1):131–58.
- Harvey JA, Romano AG, Gabriel M, Simansky KJ, Du W, Aloyo VJ, et al. Effects of prenatal exposure to cocaine on the developing brain: anatomical, chemical, physiological and behavioral consequences. Neurotox Res 2001;3:117–43.
- Haussler M, Sidell N, Kelly M, Donaldson C, Altman A, Mangelsdorf D. Specific high-affinity binding and biologic action of retinoic acid in human neuroblastoma cell lines. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1983;80:5525–9.
- He Y, Baas PW. Growing and working with peripheral neurons. Methods Cell Biol 2003;71:17–35.
- Heidemann SR, Lamoureux P, Atchison WD. Inhibition of axonal morphogenesis by nonlethal, submicromolar concentrations of methylmercury. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2001;174:49–59.
- Hengstler JG, Foth H, Kahl R, Kramer PJ, Lilienblum W, Schulz T, et al. The REACH concept and its impact on toxicological sciences. Toxicology 2006;220:232–9.
- Heumann R, Valet G, Maison D, Kemper J, Reiser G, Hamprecht B. Influence of the time in culture on cellular and neuronal properties of neuroblastoma × glioma hybrid cells. With an appendix, mathematical description of the kinetics of the loss in cell volume. J Cell Sci 1977;27:141–55.
- Higgins D, Burack M, Lein P, Banker G. Mechanisms of neuronal polarity. Curr Opin Neurobiol 1997;7:599–604.
- Hong MS, Hong SJ, Barhoumi R, Burghardt RC, Donnelly KC, Wild JR, et al. Neurotoxicity induced in differentiated SK-N-SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cells by organophosphorus compounds. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2003;186:110–8.
- Howard AS, Bucelli R, Jett DA, Bruun D, Yang D, Lein PJ. Chlorpyrifos exerts opposing effects on axonal and dendritic growth in primary neuronal cultures. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2005;207:112–24.
- Hu F, Liu BP, Budel S, Liao J, Chin J, Fournier A, et al. Nogo-A interacts with the Nogo-66 receptor through multiple sites to create an isoform-selective subnanomolar agonist. J Neurosci 2005;25:5298–304.
- Hu S, Cheeran MC, Sheng WS, Ni HT, Lokensgard JR, Peterson PK. Cocaine alters proliferation, migration, and differentiation of human fetal brainderived neural precursor cells. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2006;318:1280–6.
- Huang F, Schneider JS. Effects of lead exposure on proliferation and differentiation of neural stem cells derived from different regions of embryonic rat brain. Neurotoxicology 2004;25:1001–12.

- Isaacs KR, Hanbauer I, Jacobowitz DM. A method for the rapid analysis of neuronal proportions and neurite morphology in primary cultures. Exp Neurol 1998;149:464–7.
- James IF, Wood JN. A catalogue of neuronal properties expressed by cell lines. In: Wood JN, editor. Neuronal cell lines a practical approach. Oxford: IRL Press; 1992 pp. 249–259.
- Jap Tjoen San ER, Schmidt-Michels MH, Spruijt BM, Oestreicher AB, Schotman P, Gispen WH. Quantitation of the growth-associated protein B-50/ GAP-43 and neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells. J Neurosci Res 1991;29: 149–54.
- Jap Tjoen San ER, Schmidt-Michels M, Oestreicher AB, Schotman P, Gispen WH. Dexamethasone-induced effects on B-50/GAP-43 expression and neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells. J Mol Neurosci 1992;3:189–95.
- Jenkins SM, Ehman K, Barone S Jr. Structure-activity comparison of organotin species: dibutyltin is a developmental neurotoxicant in vitro and in vivo. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 2004;151:1–12.
- Jockusch H, Jockusch BM, Burger MM. Nerve fibers in culture and their interactions with non-neural cells visualized by immunofluorescence. J Cell Biol 1979;80:629–41.
- Kapfhammer JP, Schwab ME. Modulators of neuronal migration and neurite growth. Curr Opin Cell Biol 1992;4:863–8.
- Kawa A, Stahlhut M, Berezin A, Bock E, Berezin V. A simple procedure for morphometric analysis of processes and growth cones of neurons in culture using parameters derived from the contour and convex hull of the object. J Neurosci Methods 1998;79:53–64.
- Kern M, Audesirk G. Inorganic lead may inhibit neurite development in cultured rat hippocampal neurons through hyperphosphorylation. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 1995;134:111–23.
- Kern M, Audesirk T, Audesirk G. Effects of inorganic lead on the differentiation and growth of cortical neurons in culture. Neurotoxicology 1993;14: 319–27.
- Kimhi Y, Palfrey C, Spector I, Barak Y, Littauer UZ. Maturation of neuroblastoma cells in the presence of dimethylsulfoxide. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1976;73:462–6.
- Kimmel CA, Makris SL. Recent developments in regulatory requirements for developmental toxicology. Toxicol Lett 2001;120:73–82.
- Kimpinski K, Mearow K. Neurite growth promotion by nerve growth factor and insulin-like growth factor-1 in cultured adult sensory neurons: role of phosphoinositide 3-kinase and mitogen activated protein kinase. J Neurosci Res 2001;63:486–99.
- Kingsbury AE, Gallo V, Woodhams PL, Balazs R. Survival, morphology and adhesion properties of cerebellar interneurones cultured in chemically defined and serum-supplemented medium. Brain Res 1985;349:17–25.
- Klemm M, Schrattenholz. Neurotoxicity of active compounds-establishment of hESC-lines and proteomics technologies for human embryo- and neurotoxicity screening and biomarker identification. ALTEX 2004;21(3):41–8.
- Kornblum HI. Introduction to neural stem cells. Stroke 2007;38:810-6.
- Krathwohl MD, Kaiser JL. Chemokines promote quiescence and survival of human neural progenitor cells. Stem Cells 2004;22:109–18.
- Lee MK, Cleveland DW. Neuronal intermediate filaments. Annu Rev Neurosci 1996;19:187–217.
- Lein P, Johnson M, Guo X, Rueger D, Higgins D. Osteogenic protein-1 induces dendritic growth in rat sympathetic neurons. Neuron 1995;15:597–605.
- Lein P, Silbergeld E, Locke P, Goldberg AM. In vitro and other alternative approaches to developmental neurotoxicity testing (DNT). Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 2005;19:735–44.
- Lein P, Locke P, Goldberg A. Meeting report: alternatives for developmental neurotoxicity testing. Environ Health Perspect 2007;115:764–8.
- Lendahl U, McKay RD. The use of cell lines in neurobiology. Trends Neurosci 1990;13:132–7.
- Li W, Casida JE. Organophosphorus neuropathy target esterase inhibitors selectively block outgrowth of neurite-like and cell processes in cultured cells. Toxicol Lett 1998;98:139–46.
- Lin WH, Higgins D, Pacheco M, Aletta J, Perini S, Marcucci KA, et al. Manganese induces spreading and process outgrowth in rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells. J Neurosci Res 1993;34:546–61.
- Liu D, McIlvain HB, Fennell M, Dunlop J, Wood A, Zaleska MM, et al. Screening of immunophilin ligands by quantitative analysis of neurofila-

ment expression and neurite outgrowth in cultured neurons and cells. J Neurosci Methods 2007;163:310–20.

- Mahanthappa NK, Patterson PH. Culturing mammalian sympathoadrenal derivatives. In: Banker G, Goslin K, editors. Culturing nerve cells. Cambridge: The MIT Press; 1998 pp. 289–308.
- Masuko S, Nakajima Y, Nakajima S, Yamaguchi K. Noradrenergic neurons from the locus ceruleus in dissociated cell culture: culture methods, morphology, and electrophysiology. J Neurosci 1986;6:3229–41.
- Mattson MP, Rychlik B. Comparison of rates of neuronal development and survival in human and rat cerebral cortical cell cultures. Mech Ageing Dev 1991;60:171–87.
- McLean WG, Holme AD, Janneh O, Southgate A, Howard CV, Reed MG. The effect of benomyl on neurite outgrowth in mouse NB2A and human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells in vitro. Neurotoxicology 1998;19:629–32.
- Meijering E, Jacob M, Sarria JC, Steiner P, Hirling H, Unser M. Design and validation of a tool for neurite tracing and analysis in fluorescence microscopy images. Cytometry A 2004;58:167–76.
- Messing RO, Henteleff M, Park JJ. Ethanol enhances growth factor-induced neurite formation in PC12 cells. Brain Res 1991;565:301–11.
- Morooka T, Nishida E. Requirement of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase for neuronal differentiation in PC12 cells. J Biol Chem 1998;273:24285–8.
- Nandi A, Chandil D, Lechesal R, Pryor SC, McLaughlin A, Bonventre JA, et al. Bifenthrin causes neurite retraction in the absence of cell death: a model for pesticide associated neurodegeneration. Med Sci Monit 2006;12: BR169–73.
- Neely MD, Nicholls JG. Electrical activity, growth cone motility and the cytoskeleton. J Exp Biol 1995;198:1433–46.
- Nordin-Anderson MFA, Heldring N, DeJongh J, Kjellstrand P, Walum E. Neurite degeneration in differentiated human neuroblastoma cells. Toxicol In Vitro 1998;12:557–60.
- Nordin-Andersson M, Walum E, Kjellstrand P, Forsby A. Acrylamide-induced effects on general and neurospecific cellular functions during exposure and recovery. Cell Biol Toxicol 2003;19:43–51.
- NRC. Toxicity testing in the twenty-first century: a vision and a strategy. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2007.
- O'Malley EK, Black IB, Dreyfus CF. Local support cells promote survival of substantia nigra dopaminergic neurons in culture. Exp Neurol 1991;112: 40–8.
- Obata K, Tanaka H. Conditioned medium promotes neurite growth from both central and peripheral neurons. Neurosci Lett 1980;16:27–33.
- Okazaki M, Sakaue M, Kunimoto S, Morita M, Kunimoto M. Assessment of potential neurotoxic actions of organoarsenic compounds using human neuroblastoma NB-1 cells and rat cerebellar neurons in primary culture. J Health Sci 2003;49:410–5.
- Okun LM. Isolated dorsal root ganglion neurons in culture: cytological maturation and extension of electrically active processes. J Neurobiol 1972;3: 111–51.
- Paglini G, Peris L, Mascotti F, Quiroga S, Caceres A. Tau protein function in axonal formation. Neurochem Res 2000;25:37–42.
- Pahlman S, Ruusala AI, Abrahamsson L, Mattsson ME, Esscher T. Retinoic acid-induced differentiation of cultured human neuroblastoma cells: a comparison with phorbolester-induced differentiation. Cell Differ 1984;14:135–44.
- Pahlman S, Mamaeva S, Meyerson G, Mattsson ME, Bjelfman C, Ortoft E, et al. Human neuroblastoma cells in culture: a model for neuronal cell differentiation and function. Acta Physiol Scand Suppl 1990;592:25–37.
- Parran DK, Mundy WR, Barone S Jr. Effects of methylmercury and mercuric chloride on differentiation and cell viability in PC12 cells. Toxicol Sci 2001;59:278–90.
- Parran DK, Barone S Jr, Mundy WR. Methylmercury decreases NGF-induced TrkA autophosphorylation and neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 2003;141:71–81.
- Pennypacker K, Fischer I, Levitt P. Early in vitro genesis and differentiation of axons and dendrites by hippocampal neurons analyzed quantitatively with neurofilament-H and microtubule-associated protein 2 antibodies. Exp Neurol 1991;111:25–35.
- Perez-Polo JR, Werbach-Perez K, Tiffany-Castiglioni E. A human clonal cell line model of differentiating neurons. Dev Biol 1979;71:341–55.

- Poltorak M, Shimoda K, Freed WJ. L1 substrate enhances outgrowth of tyrosine hydroxylase-immunoreactive neurites in mesencephalic cell culture. Exp Neurol 1992;117:176–84.
- Preis PN, Saya H, Nadasdi L, Hochhaus G, Levin V, Sadee W. Neuronal cell differentiation of human neuroblastoma cells by retinoic acid plus herbimycin A. Cancer Res 1988;48:6530–4.
- Price RD, Oe T, Yamaji T, Matsuoka N. A simple, flexible, nonfluorescent system for the automated screening of neurite outgrowth. J Biomol Screen 2006;11:155–64.
- Przyborski SA, Cambray-Deakin MA. Developmental changes in GAP-43 expression in primary cultures of rat cerebellar granule cells. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 1994;25:273–85.
- Raine CS. In: Siegel GJ, editor. Neurocellular anatomy. Basic neurochemistry. New York: Raven Press; 1994 pp. 3–32.
- Ramakers GJ. Rho proteins, mental retardation and the cellular basis of cognition. Trends Neurosci 2002;25:191–9.
- Ramakers GJ, De Graan PN, Oestreicher AB, Boer GJ, Corner MA, Gispen WH. Developmental changes in B-50 (GAP-43) in primary cultures of cerebral cortex: content and phosphorylation of B-50. Int J Dev Neurosci 1991;9:231–41.
- Ramm P, Alexandrov Y, Cholewinski A, Cybuch Y, Nadon R, Soltys BJ. Automated screening of neurite outgrowth. J Biomol Screen 2003;8:7– 18.
- Rasouly D, Rahamim E, Ringel I, Ginzburg I, Muarakata C, Matsuda Y, et al. Neurites induced by staurosporine in PC12 cells are resistant to colchicine and express high levels of tau proteins. Mol Pharmacol 1994;45:29–35.
- Reuhl KR, Rice DC, Gilbert SG, Mallett J. Effects of chronic developmental lead exposure on monkey neuroanatomy: visual system. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 1989;99(3):501–9.
- Reynolds CP, Perez-Polo JR. Induction of neurite outgrowth in the IMR-32 human neuroblastoma cell line by nerve growth factor. J Neurosci Res 1981;6:319–25.
- Rice D, Barone S Jr. Critical periods of vulnerability for the developing nervous system: evidence from humans and animal models. Environ Health Perspect 2000;108(Suppl 3):511–33.
- Robson JA, Sidell N. Ultrastructural features of a human neuroblastoma cell line treated with retinoic acid. Neuroscience 1985;14:1149–62.
- Rodier PM. Vulnerable periods and processes during central nervous system development. Environ Health Perspect 1994;102(Suppl 2):121–4.
- Ross RA, Biedler JL. Presence and regulation of tyrosinase activity in human neuroblastoma cell variants in vitro. Cancer Res 1985;45:1628–32.
- Rosso SB, Caceres AO, de Duffard AM, Duffard RO, Quiroga S. 2,4-Dichlorophenoxyacetic acid disrupts the cytoskeleton and disorganizes the Golgi apparatus of cultured neurons. Toxicol Sci 2000;56:133–40.
- Sachana M, Flaskos J, Alexaki E, Glynn P, Hargreaves AJ. The toxicity of chlorpyrifos towards differentiating mouse N2a neuroblastoma cells. Toxicol In Vitro 2001;15:369–72.
- Sager PR, Matheson DW. Mechanisms of neurotoxicity related to selective disruption of microtubules and intermediate filaments. Toxicology 1988;49:479–92.
- Sakai Y, Shoji R, Mishima Y, Sakoda A, Suzuki M. Rapid and sensitive neurotoxicity test based on the morphological changes of PC12 cells with simple computer-assisted image analysis. J Biosci Bioeng 2000;90:20–4.
- Salero E, Hatten ME. Differentiation of ES cells into cerebellar neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007;104:2997–3002.
- Saunders DE, Hannigan JH, Zajac CS, Wappler NL. Reversal of alcohol's effects on neurite extension and on neuronal GAP43/B50, N-myc, and c-myc protein levels by retinoic acid. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1995;86:16–23.
- Schindler M, Ahmed I, Kamal J, Nur EKA, Grafe TH, Young Chung H, et al. A synthetic nanofibrillar matrix promotes in vivo-like organization and morphogenesis for cells in culture. Biomaterials 2005;26:5624–31.
- Schubert D, Humphreys S, Baroni C, Cohn M. In vitro differentiation of a mouse neuroblastoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1969;64:316–23.
- Schubert D, Heinemann S, Carlisle W, Tarikas H, Kimes B, Patrick J, et al. Clonal cell lines from the rat central nervous system. Nature 1974;249:224–7.
- Schubert D, Heinemann S, Kidokoro Y. Cholinergic metabolism and synapse formation by a rat nerve cell line. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1977;74:2579– 83.

- Scortegagna M, Chikhale E, Hanbauer I. Effect of lead on cytoskeletal proteins expressed in E14 mesencephalic primary cultures. Neurochem Int 1998;32: 353–9.
- Seaberg RM, van der Kooy D. Stem and progenitor cells: the premature desertion of rigorous definitions. Trends Neurosci 2003;26:125–31.
- Shea TB, Fischer I, Sapirstein VS. Effect of retinoic acid on growth and morphological differentiation of mouse NB2a neuroblastoma cells in culture. Brain Res 1985;353:307–14.
- Shea TB, Sihag RK, Nixon RA. Neurofilament triplet proteins of NB2a/d1 neuroblastoma: posttranslational modification and incorporation into the cytoskeleton during differentiation. Brain Res 1988;471:97–109.
- Simpson PB, Bacha JI, Palfreyman EL, Woollacott AJ, McKernan RM, Kerby J. Retinoic acid evoked-differentiation of neuroblastoma cells predominates over growth factor stimulation: an automated image capture and quantitation approach to neuritogenesis. Anal Biochem 2001;298:163–9.
- Skaper SD, Selak I, Varon S. Serum- and substratum-dependent modulation of neuritic growth. J Neurosci Res 1983;9:359–69.
- Skladchikova G, Berezin V, Bock E. Valproic acid, but not its non-teratogenic analogue 2-isopropylpentanoic acid, affects proliferation, viability and neuronal differentiation of the human teratocarcinoma cell line NTera-2. Neurotoxicology 1998;19:357–70.
- Smith C. Cultures from chick peripheral ganglia. In: Banker G, Goslin K, editors. Culturing nerve cells. Cambridge: The MIT Press; 1998 pp. 261–288.
- Smith DE, Davies DL. Effect of perinatal administration of ethanol on the CA1 pyramidal cell of the hippocampus and Purkinje cell of the cerebellum: an ultrastructural survey. J Neurocytol 1990;19:708–17.
- Smith C, Eisenstein M. Automated imaging: data as far as the eye can see. Nat Methods 2005;2:547–55.
- Smith CJ, Anderton BH, Davis DR, Gallo JM. Tau isoform expression and phosphorylation state during differentiation of cultured neuronal cells. FEBS Lett 1995;375:243–8.
- Snow DM, Smith JD, Booze RM, Welch MA, Mactutus CF. Cocaine decreases cell survival and inhibits neurite extension of rat locus coeruleus neurons. Neurotoxicol Teratol 2001;23:225–34.
- Soderstrom S, Ebendal T. In vitro toxicity of methyl mercury: effects on nerve growth factor (NGF)-responsive neurons and on NGF synthesis in fibroblasts. Toxicol Lett 1995;75:133–44.
- Spoerri PE, Dozier AK, Roisen FJ. Calcium regulation of neuronal differentiation: the role of calcium in GM1-mediated neuritogenesis. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1990;56:177–88.
- Stanwood GD, Washington RA, Levitt P. Identification of a sensitive period of prenatal cocaine exposure that alters the development of the anterior cingulate cortex. Cereb Cortex 2001;11:430–40.
- Stoiber T, Degen GH, Bolt HM, Unger E. Interaction of mercury(II) with the microtubule cytoskeleton in IMR-32 neuroblastoma cells. Toxicol Lett 2004;151:99–104.
- Stoltenburg-Didinger G, Markwort S. Prenatal methylmercury exposure results in dendritic spine dysgenesis in rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol 1990;12:573–6.
- Sugawara N, Aoshima K, Kasuya M. Effect of cadmium chloride and Cdmetallothionein on the nervous tissue culture. Toxicol Lett 1983;16:95–101.
- Takahashi M, Yasutake K, Tomizawa K. Lithium inhibits neurite growth and tau protein kinase I/glycogen synthase kinase-3beta-dependent phosphorylation of juvenile tau in cultured hippocampal neurons. J Neurochem 1999;73: 2073–83.
- Tamm C, Duckworth J, Hermanson O, Ceccatelli S. High susceptibility of neural stem cells to methylmercury toxicity: effects on cell survival and neuronal differentiation. J Neurochem 2006;97:69–78.
- Taniwaki T, Schwartz JP. Somatostatin enhances neurofilament expression and neurite outgrowth in cultured rat cerebellar granule cells. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1995;88:109–16.

- Tas PW, Kress HG, Koschel K. The sodium channels of the neuroblastoma x glioma 108 CC 15 hybrid cell change their sensitivity for volatile and local anesthetics upon continuous passage. J Neural Transm 1989;76:99– 107.
- Tateno M, Ukai W, Ozawa H, Yamamoto M, Toki S, Ikeda H, et al. Ethanol inhibition of neural stem cell differentiation is reduced by neurotrophic factors. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2004;28:134S–8S.
- Tiffany-Castiglioni E. In vitro neurotoxicology: principles and challenges. Totowa, NJ: Human Press; 2004.
- Tumilowicz JJ, Nichols WW, Cholon JJ, Greene AE. Definition of a continuous human cell line derived from neuroblastoma. Cancer Res 1970;30:2110–8.
- Uemura E, Minachi M, Lartius R. Enhanced neurite growth in cultured neuroblastoma cells exposed to aluminum. Neurosci Lett 1992;142:171–4.
- Van Eden CG, Mrzljak L, Voorn P, Uylings HB. Prenatal development of GABA-ergic neurons in the neocortex of the rat. J Comp Neurol 1989;289: 213–27.
- Vutskits L, Gascon E, Tassonyi E, Kiss JZ. Effect of ketamine on dendritic arbor development and survival of immature GABAergic neurons in vitro. Toxicol Sci 2006;91:540–9.
- Walsh K, Megyesi J, Hammond R. Human central nervous system tissue culture: a historical review and examination of recent advances. Neurobiol Dis 2005;18:2–18.
- Wasilewska-Sampaio AP, Silveira MS, Holub O, Goecking R, Gomes FC, Neto VM, et al. Neuritogenesis and neuronal differentiation promoted by 2,4dinitrophenol, a novel anti-amyloidogenic compound. FASEB J 2005;19: 1627–36.
- Webb SJ, Monk CS, Nelson CA. Mechanisms of postnatal neurobiological development: implications for human development. Dev Neuropsychol 2001;19:147–71.
- Williams TM, Ndifor AM, Near JT, Reams-Brown RR. Lead enhances NGFinduced neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells by potentiating ERK/MAPK activation. Neurotoxicology 2000;21:1081–9.
- Wooten MW, Ewald SJ. Alcohols synergize with NGF to induce early differentiation of PC12 cells. Brain Res 1991;550:333–9.
- Wu G, Ledeen RW. Stimulation of neurite outgrowth in neuroblastoma cells by neuraminidase: putative role of GM1 ganglioside in differentiation. J Neurochem 1991;56:95–104.
- Xiong G, Zhou X, Degterev A, Ji L, Wong ST. Automated neurite labeling and analysis in fluorescence microscopy images. Cytometry A 2006;69: 494–505.
- Yamauchi J, Miyamoto Y, Murabe M, Fujiwara Y, Sanbe A, Fujita Y, et al. Gadd45a, the gene induced by the mood stabilizer valproic acid, regulates neurite outgrowth through JNK and the substrate paxillin in N1E-115 neuroblastoma cells. Exp Cell Res 2007;313:1886–96.
- Yamazaki M, Chiba K, Mohri T. Fundamental role of nitric oxide in neuritogenesis of PC12h cells. Br J Pharmacol 2005;146:662–9.
- Yanni PA, Lindsley TA. Ethanol inhibits development of dendrites and synapses in rat hippocampal pyramidal neuron cultures. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 2000;120:233–43.
- Yoshimura T, Arimura N, Kaibuchi K. Signaling networks in neuronal polarization. J Neurosci 2006;26:10626–30.
- Zachor DA, Moore JF, Smoot TM, Percy AK. Inhibitory effects of cocaine on NGF-induced neuronal differentiation: incomplete reversibility after a critical time period. Brain Res 1996;729:270–2.
- Zeller M, Strauss WL. Retinoic acid induces cholinergic differentiation of NTera 2 human embryonal carcinoma cells. Int J Dev Neurosci 1995;13: 437–45.
- Zou J, Rabin RA, Pentney RJ. Ethanol enhances neurite outgrowth in primary cultures of rat cerebellar macroneurons. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1993;72: 75–84.